Research Report No. 111 Rudo Gaidzanwa

VOTING WITH THEIR FEET

Migrant Zimbabwean Nurses and Doctors in the Era of Structural Adjustment

Nordiska Afrikainstitutet Uppsala 1999 This report was commissioned and produced under the auspices of the Nordic Africa Institute's programme on *The Political and Social Context of Structural Adjustment in Sub-Saharan Africa*. It is one of a series of reports published on the theme of structural adjustment and socio-economic change in contemporary Africa.

Programme Co-ordinator and Series Editor:

Adebayo O. Olukoshi

Indexing terms
Medical personnel
Labour migration
Structural adjustment
Zimbabwe

Language checking: Elaine Almén ISSN 1104-8425 ISBN 91-7106-445-1 © the author and Nordiska Afrikainstitutet 1999 Printed in Sweden by Motala Grafiska 1999

Contents

Introduction	5
Aim and Objectives	9
Literature Review	10
The History of the Modern Medical Profession in Zimbabwe	15
Methodology	
Preliminary Observations from the Data Collection Process	29
Analysis of Research Findings	33
The state of the Zimbabwean health sector	33
Medical doctors and their migration option	35
Profiles of two junior doctors	36
Reasons adduced by medical professional for leaving Zimbabwe	38
Government responses and interventions	
Pull Factors Encouraging the Migration of Zimbabwean Health	
Professionals	47
The countries of destination of medical professionals from Zimbabwe	47
Responses from nurses in Botswana	48
Assessing the experiences and conditions of migrant nurses	52
Problems encountered by nurses working in Botswana	53
Migrant doctors in Botswana and South Africa	55
General Discussion and Analysis	58
The professions after independence	
Loss of relative status as an issue in the public medical sector	60
The formation of the Hospital Doctors' Association	61
Stratification in the medical profession within the civil service	62
The rationale behind different exit options by doctors	
Stratification amongs senior and junior doctors	68
Nurses and their organisations	70
Dissatisfaction amongst professionals in the health sector	71
User fees as a non-solution to deteriorating the public health care	
provision	74
The alternative	76
Conclusion	78
List of Key Interviewees in Zimbabwe	82
Bibliography	83

List of Tables

1. Number of medical school graduates during the colonial era	17
2. The exchange rate of the Zimbabwe dollar to the US dollar, 1980-1990	19
3. The decline of the Zimbabwe dollar against the US dollar, 1992–1997	20
4. Consumer price and earnings for high income Zimbabweans, 1984–1991	1.20
5. The distribution of doctors and nurses in Zimbabwe as of 1988	21
6. The distribution of Zimbabwean and expatriate doctors by province	22
7. The distribution of Zimbabwean and expatriate doctors in the health service, 1996	23
8. Nominal and real expenditure of the government on health, 1988–1993.	23
9. Trends in wages and salaries in the economy between 1979 and 1989	
10. Real 1990 and 1993 average annual earnings as a percentage of the 1980 level	25
11. Percentages of employment growth before and during the adjustment	25
12. Characteristics and destinations of the nurses who responded during	
the study	31
13. Location and characteristics of doctors in the study	32
14. Number of doctors and nurses registered in Zimbabwe after	
independence	33
$15.\ Medical\ doctors\ graduating\ from\ the\ University\ of\ Zimbabwe\ since\ 1980$	34
16. SRNs graduating 1991-1995	35
17. The nursing structure and pay scales prior to 1992	39
18. The nursing structure and pay scales in 1995	40
19. Salary scales for government doctors in 1997	42
20. Health sector user charges	75

Introduction

This study was written up in 1997/98 in the context of yet another episode of industrial action by medical workers, both professional and non-professional, employed in the Zimbabwean public health sector. The dissatisfaction of government-employed professional medical workers has been common knowledge for some time and is well-documented by researchers such as Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996). That it has not been satisfactorily resolved for both the workers and the government of Zimbabwe is an issue which this research report will, partly, attempt to deal with. The report delves into the problems afflicting the health sector from the points of view of the medical professionals who have chosen to migrate from Zimbabwe in response to the deteriorating workplace situation that they faced in the 1990s. This situation has, in part at least, been a product of the implementation of market-based orthodox economic reforms by the government. Indeed, many of the recent changes and structural transformations that have taken place in the Zimbabwean economy are the result of the implementation of a World Bank/ International Monetary Fund (IMF) structural adjustment programme which was officially adopted by the government in 1990. This report attempts to document the views of the migrant health professionals who left the country in response to adjustment-induced deteriorations in their working and living conditions. It also presents the official views of the Ministry of Health on developments in the sector. An analysis of these points of view is undertaken in the light of the data that have been collected in the course of this study; the viewpoints will also be discussed with the aim of complementing other studies on the impact of adjustment on the health sector Zimbabwe.

Zimbabwe is a relative latecomer to adjustment when compared to other African countries such as Ghana, Uganda, Zambia and Tanzania which have had to accommodate IMF/World Bank pressures to implement market reform programmes since the late 1970s and early 1980s. Zimbabwe's first close brush with the possibility of having to adjust according to IMF/World bank prescriptions came in 1984 as part of the attempt to deal with the poor growth in the economy in the wake of the drought of 1982. However, the terms of the proposed adjustment included cutbacks in spending on health and education. The proposals were rejected on social and political grounds by the government since their adoption would have eroded the basis of its support amongst poorer Zimbabweans. Thus, Zimbabwe's health expenditure re-

mained consistently high between 1986 and 1990, with an average of 8% of the national budget spent on the health sector.

However, in 1989, the government suffered a budget deficit of U.S.\$120 million. The country was plunged into debt as the government resorted to borrowing to cover its deficits; by 1992, Zimbabwe's debt service ratio stood at 25.8%. The economic problems associated with the fiscal deficit served, therefore, as the immediate context for the introduction of the economic structural adjustment programme (ESAP) in 1990. The programme was supposed to restore the economy to the high growth levels that were experienced in the 1980s; these averaged about 4% per annum between 1980 and 1989. Until 1989, Zimbabwe had been classified as a lower middle income developing country. After 1989, it descended into the group of low income developing countries. The major components of the adjustment programme included the stabilization of the economy through the adoption of restrictive fiscal and monetary policies; trade liberalization; the privatization of parastatal bodies; a generalized domestic economic deregulation, including the decontrol of prices; and, as an afterthought, a poverty alleviation component intended to cushion "vulnerable" groups such as those who had been retrenched, poor families and children, against the adverse effects of the reform measures.

The incessant strikes that have been witnessed in the health sector throughout the 1990s are just an illustration of some of the major issues and research problems that this report deals with. The report focuses, in very broad terms, on the issues of social provisioning and the networks that people mobilize under conditions of economic stricture. While it is common for researchers to focus on social provisioning and coping mechanisms among the poor under conditions of structural adjustment, it is also important to study other groups who may not be among the poorest in society and who exercise a critical function in the social and economic structures of the adjusting countries of Africa. An insight into the livelihood strategies of such groups could serve the useful purpose of enabling us to understand the nature and direction of changes in the sectors in which they operate. Thus, for example, although Gibbon (1995), Jirira (1994) and Bijlmakers et al (1998) have written about socio-economic stress amongst poor households in Zimbabwe and the health implications of such stress, their studies tend to deal with the health sector in terms of its relationship to poor recipients of health services and how their access to such services can be improved. On the other hand, an important component of the health sector is the front line staff such as nurses and junior doctors who have to deal with the poorest sections of the health service-consuming public but whose working conditions, jobs, lifestyles and expectations may also be affected by health budget cuts in ways that have a direct impact on the quality of the health services they deliver. It is, therefore, important to note that the adjustment programmes cannot be understood

solely in terms of their most obvious and immediate impact on the poorest people but also from the vantage point of their effects on the processes of production, retention and remuneration of different categories of actors in African economies and societies.

In addition to the useful insights that could flow from a study of the livelihood strategies of groups such as nurses and doctors, the issue of the retention of professionals and the sustainability of skills production in previously colonised countries needs to be better understood. This understanding, for it to be useful, will have to go beyond generalized statements and aggregations of statistics on the brain drain from Africa to include an analysis of the logic which informs the decisions of skilled people on the continent. The factors that underpin these decisions have not been well researched and understood, with the consequence that attempts by many governments to deal with poor staff morale, poor performance, wastage, shortages and strikes amongst skilled workers are often not based on empirical information and a reasoned understanding of personal and group decision-making processes amongst these workers, some of whom are professionals. This study will attempt to fill that gap and generate information that can be used in policy making on professional staff in the health sector, especially in the context of Zimbabwe.

The study delves into the self-provisioning choices that front line health professionals make in order to defend their present incomes or maximise their future social statuses and incomes under conditions of structural adjustment. The study focuses in particular on junior doctors and nurses from Zimbabwe, although passing reference is also made to the experiences of some senior and middle-level doctors currently in practise in Zimbabwe. Doctors and nurses have dealt with the economic and occupationally-related problems that they face in the 1990s in different ways. Some have left their professions altogether, others have stayed in their professions but split their efforts between the health profession and other professions while others have opted to stay in their professions and improve their positions from within. Given these varieties of responses, the study will focus on the health professionals who have migrated from Zimbabwe but it will also point to other alternatives that have been adopted by similarly placed colleagues.

There is a gender dimension in this study and it derives from the fact that in Zimbabwe, nursing is predominantly a female profession while doctors are predominantly male. Thus, the health sector is segmented by gender and status, with women occupying the lower rungs of the profession where pay is relatively low and conditions of service are poor while men are concentrated in the relatively better paid niches of the health sector where their options are wider, their skills scarcer, and their relative remuneration much better than that of nurses. The nurses studied for this report have mainly migrated to

Botswana while the doctors have mostly migrated to South Africa. This pattern of migration is not unconnected to the segmentation of the health labour market along gender lines. Also, in South Africa, there is a shortage of doctors and the relative ease of entry which the historical-colonial ties between South Africa and Zimbabwe permits, has encouraged Zimbabwean doctors to go there while in Botswana, there is a shortage of experienced and specialized nurses.

Aims and Objectives

The study's major objectives are to:

- i) explore the career experiences of junior doctors and nurses and to understand their livelihood and career choices and strategies within their professions;
- ii) relate these choices and strategies to the economic conditions created by the structural adjustment programme;
- iii) provide empirical data on the professionals in the health sector so that the brain drain can be better understood from their point of view. This will go some way towards enriching the data available on the choices made by skilled professionals under conditions of economic stress;
- iv) enrich the existing understanding of the exodus of skills from the developing countries by emphasizing the personal and national dimensions of the migratory process;
- v) provide Zimbabwean policy makers, and Southern African officials more generally, with some data that can help to refine their understanding of the larger phenomenon of skills exodus from Africa while recognising the peculiarities of specific professional categories in this migration. Structural adjustment in Zimbabwe provides the background against which these phenomena will be examined;
- vi) add to the meagre literature on the professions in Africa as well as on skilled female migration, a woefully neglected area of study in the social sciences; and
- vii) examine and evaluate the official orthodoxies about the causes of and solutions to skilled migration in the health sector.

This study will, therefore, give prominence and voice to the skilled professionals while using the adjustment programme as a focal point around which developments in the health sector as they affect the professions and professionals can be understood.

Literature Review

There is a paucity of data on the professions in Africa. As Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996) has observed, there are still no comprehensive studies analysing the nature of the professions in post-colonial Africa. Most of the literature that is available on specific categories of migrants focuses on low income workers, unskilled migrants and non-professional workers. Grillo (1973) on railwaymen in East Africa, Van Onselen (1976) on miners in Southern Africa, Bromley and Gerry (1979) on casual workers, Hussein (1975) on dockworkers in Port Sudan, Iliffe (1970) on dockworkers in Dar es Salaam, Peil (1972) on Ghanaian factory workers, Crisp (1984) on Ghanaian miners, Sandbrook (1977) on African urban workers, and Waterman (1983) on Nigerian dockworkers have all focused on the experiences of these categories of employees. The limited literature available on the migration of skilled workers is heavily biased towards the migratory patterns from Eastern Europe and Asia. The literature on African migration mainly focuses on the flows of refugees across countries; there is only a very small body of literature looking at the migration of skilled people on the continent. In this category, Rule (1994), for example, looks at recent waves of skilled personnel, made up mostly of white South Africans, migrating to Australia, Canada and the United States of America while Danso (1995) examines the African brain drain from a policy perspective. Carey (1993) argues for the continued relevance of dependency theory in explaining the migration of highly skilled human capital from developing countries in

Thus, most of the works that are available on migration deal primarily with the flow of unskilled labour while those works that do deal with skilled labour migration tend to aggregate the data, discussing numbers in general terms and taking a macro perspective of the issue. Another neglected area which this report touches on in passing is the issue of South–South skilled migration. This type of migration had been going on prior to colonisation in Africa and has taken on new dimensions as workers search out the most favourable labour markets and environments in which to organise their livelihood. South–South skilled migration has not been paid much attention given that the concerns of the North have tended to overshadow the relationships between countries of the South in the area of organised and unorganised skills exchanges. This study indicates the factors that attract skilled labour from Zimbabwe to Botswana and South Africa.

Similarly, United Nations agencies such as the International Labour Organisation and the United Nations Development Programme and the European Community-funded International Organisation of Migration have developed programmes meant to facilitate the return of skilled Africans to their countries or regions of origin so that they can use their skills where they are most needed. In Uganda for example, the UNDP's programme to transfer skills through expatriate nationals has received mixed reviews because it is perceived to be rewarding those who allegedly left the country in the lurch and pursued lucrative careers elsewhere during the Amin and Obote years while punishing the committed professionals who stood by their country through thick and thin. This programme is viewed as divisive and likely to sow the seeds of discord in the different areas in which the expatriate nationals work.

The IOM runs a European Union-funded Reintegration of Qualified Nationals' Programme which focuses on repatriating African people with skills that are in short supply to the countries in need. During the period 1995–1996, the IOM repatriated nine doctors, one of them a Zairean and all of them male, and one female nurse trained in occupational therapy. However, it is doubtful that these doctors, all but one of them specialists, would have had problems returning to Zimbabwe without the assistance of the IOM. Anecdotal evidence based on conversations with Zimbabweans abroad indicates that the return of talent programme tends to be viewed by nationals returning to their countries or those wishing to study abroad for a short while, as a convenient way of saving on airfares, shipping and related costs, to their homes or places of study.

The IOM does not in any way guarantee that the conditions of service, salaries and related benefits which the professionals were used to whilst abroad will be maintained or that the local situation will improve. Thus, it might be that the very same specialized people who are brought back are the ones most likely to leave precisely because of their marketability abroad. This was the case in the Zimbabwe of the 1980s when qualified citizens left to join European, American and international organisations as a reaction to the state's over-regulation of the entire society. In many sectors, it is now the most entrepreneurial and the most skilled who are returning to set up practices and businesses under the new conditions of deregulation. Most of these people are not sponsored by any organisation and, in fact, the largest numbers of migrants within Southern Africa are the unemployed and unskilled men.

The IOM holds that 50–60,000 middle and high level managers emigrated from Africa during the period 1986 to 1990 while 100,000 experts from developed countries are currently employed in Africa. Thus, unless the returned Africans are employed on the same terms as the Western expatriates, it is highly unlikely that the on-going exodus of skilled professionals from Africa will be altered. The literature on the brain drain might, following the IOM

(1995), cite "...wars, poverty, unemployment and environmental degradation...", to explain the outflow of skilled personnel from Africa, but unless it deals with the internal, national and personal issues that generate out-migration, the solutions that are proposed will continue to reproduce a balance sheet that reflects an increased out-migration of African professionals and increased immigration of western expatriates. For, while African governments may accept funding to return qualified people to Africa, the very structures and processes that facilitate their out-migration remain in place and, in the case of Zimbabwe, accelerate the process of out-migration of professionally qualified people. Needless to say, the IOM does not problematise the conditions it is returning the professionals and skilled people to in the long term since it cannot pay their salaries, protect their earnings from adjustmentinduced inflationary pressures, stabilise most of the African polities, provide decent health, education and other services on a sustained basis, help them to access the technologies necessary for their professions, and provide stable markets for their services and products. This study will, hopefully, help to pinpoint the personal and wider national issues that underpin the flow of skilled health professionals from Zimbabwe.

In Southern Africa, discussions on the migration of labour tend to dwell on unskilled male labour migrancy. Migrant skilled workers are often lumped with expatriates and are treated as people who create skilled labour shortages in their countries of origin or take away jobs meant for local people. This currently tends to be the discourse in South Africa. However, there is still very little data on the migration experience from the point of view of the migrants themselves. There has been an assumption that skilled migrant workers are a privileged crust. This is a perception that has been strengthened by earlier writings, like those of Saul, Waterman and others, on labour aristocracies in Africa. Casual observers have often been quick to categorise skilled workers and professionals as labour aristocrats. As a result, there has been relatively little interest in studying them and their patterns of movement around the world. Attention has, instead, mostly focused on the poor, especially the peasantry and unskilled factory labourers, who were seen as the true makers of history.

Given the dominance of this perspective, it is also not surprising that the mobility of women professionals across national boundaries has not received much attention. It is assumed that African women migrate mainly through marriage and that their mobility is confined to their national boundaries. There is some literature on female migration in Africa but this literature mostly focuses on the struggles, triumphs and tribulations of poor and unskilled women, predominantly in the towns. Barnes and Win (1992) on poor women in Harare, Sudarkasa (1973) on Yoruba women in Nigeria, Schuster on working class women in Lusaka (1979), Little (1973) on women in different

parts of Africa, and Pellow (1977) on women in Accra have produced part of this body of literature on African women. Also, Gaidzanwa and Cheater (1996) have suggested that in Southern Africa, the experience has been that males migrate for labour, education, war and other purposes while women either tend the hearths and wait for their men to return or follow men into the towns through marriage. Yet, anecdotal evidence suggests that there has been female mobility across national boundaries although this migration has not been explored or theorised sufficiently. It is a gap which this study will attempt to fill by focusing on the migratory movements of female Zimbabwean nurses.

The literature on the medical profession in Zimbabwe is also quite scanty. Gelfand (1988), for example, has documented developments in the profession during the colonial era. More recently, Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996) has explored the nature and extent of medical practitioners' autonomy and the dominance of government-employed doctors in Zimbabwe. Her study focused on the degree of control which medical professionals exercise over the technical aspects of their work, the determination of the terms and conditions of medical work, the regulation of medical education, and licensing and discipline within the profession. Although Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996) concluded that all grades of doctors in government employment exercised considerable clinical autonomy, she also noted that their clinical autonomy was constrained by severe breakdowns of essential equipment and shortages of all types of resources ranging from human and financial to professional and material resources. Mutizwa-Mangiza concludes that the doctors enjoyed economic autonomy "largely by default". In the face of these findings, this study attempts to explain the migration of junior doctors and nurses from Zimbabwe by assessing their workplace experiences. The study is based on interviews and responses to questionnaires administered to doctors and nurses who have migrated. The information obtained through the questionnaires was supplemented with interview data from doctors and nurses who are still in the public and private sectors in Zimbabwe. The findings are analysed in the light of developments in the health sector since independence in 1980.

As has been indicated in the introductory section to this study, the SAP-related literature on the health sector and the medical profession in Zimbabwe has tended to focus on the erosion of access to health care, the declining quality of health services, and the consequences of these SAP-related outcomes on the livelihood of the working poor. Various useful policy recommendations have also emanated from the studies on how access to affordable health care by the poor can be maintained (Gibbon, 1995; Bijlmakers *et al* 1998). However, this literature places emphasis on the state as the major player in health delivery and the populace as consumers of health services while ignoring the health professional as a major actor in the health sector. As a result, most of

this literature focuses on the health professional in terms of their absence or presence and with regard to the ratios of medical professionals to patients. This is an approach which is both partial and unsatisfactory and which this study attempts to redress.

The History of the Modern Medical Profession in Zimbabwe

For this study to be useful, it will be necessary to outline the history of modern medicine and the medical profession in Zimbabwe. For this purpose, perhaps the most important thing to note from the outset is that the development of the medical profession was mainly shaped by the colonial history of Zimbabwe. When the British South Africa Company set up settlements in Zimbabwe, it immediately confronted a need to provide the settlers with health services that were relatively comparable to the standards that they previously enjoyed in Britain. In fact, some of the leading lights of settler society, such as Sir Godfrey Huggins and Starr Jameson, were themselves medical men. Cecil John Rhodes is supposed to have procured a doctor to cure King Lobengula of the Ndebele of gout, thus earning the King's gratitude. David Livingstone, a missionary who was one of the first white people to visit Zimbabwe, was also a doctor. Central to the medical challenge which the early white visitors and settlers defined for themselves was the need to devise remedies for coping with the health demands of the "unusual" climate of the tropics. It is perhaps for this reason that medical practitioners were included among the first settlers in Zimbabwe in the early twentieth century. The health system of the colonial era was, therefore, geared primarily towards meeting the needs of the settlers in colonial Zimbabwe and the system granted considerable autonomy to the medical profession, an autonomy that was widely respected by the colonial authorities.

Discoveries in the field of tropical medicine were very important for the colonial project because public health services both for the settlers and the colonized were crucial for the prevention and treatment of infectious diseases associated with urbanization and industrial employment as well as rural and urban poverty amongst the colonized. In colonial Zimbabwe, medicine was organised along racial and class lines with medical clinics for whites, blacks, Coloureds and Asians organised parallel to each other. There was also a private medical sector for those who were able to afford private care and treatment. In rural Zimbabwe, where there were few medical facilities, missionaries stepped in and set up clinics and hospitals primarily for the colonised black population. Access to the medical profession was regulated by the Health Professions Body that was dominated by state-employed and private white practitioners. The white elite in medicine was, thus, able to set the

tariffs and enforce its preferred ways of regulating the profession through the law and through practise.

Most of the first generation of nurses and doctors in colonial Zimbabwe were trained in Britain and the other British colonies. This is because the medical school in Zimbabwe was only set up in the 1960s within the University College of Rhodesia and Nyasaland during the days of the Federation. Given that most of the black population were unable to access post-secondary education in Zimbabwe during the colonial era, the only alternatives for the training of nurses, doctors and other professionals lay outside Zimbabwe, usually in South Africa or the United Kingdom. By default, prior to the 1960s, most doctors and nurses were whites who trained outside Zimbabwe. Thus, the medical profession benefited from the racial privileges accorded to white people, especially in those professions which many blacks were unable to access. The fact that wages in all occupations were stratified by race placed white medical practitioners at the pinnacle of the profession politically, administratively and economically.

The colonial economy was nominally a free market one but, in reality, it was closely regulated, especially after the Unilateral Declaration of Independence (UDI) in 1965. In this context, doctors were able to treat their private patients in government hospitals. Doctors could also work as consultants for government hospitals so that in general, there was room for some practitioners to make a good living through private practise or through a combination of private and government practise. Eventually, when the government was able to afford to hire all doctors on a full time basis as the pool of doctors and nurses expanded, the white doctors and nurses were paid higher salaries which assured them a decent living in the colony.

The privileged position of the medical profession was further enhanced by the demonisation of traditional medicine and medical practitioners during the colonial era. As Chavunduka (1994) has observed, the medical establishment was able, during the colonial era, to exclude traditional healers and medicine from the domain of accepted medicine. Against the background of the prestige that was accorded to western medicine and practise, entry into the medical profession by both black and white people was seen as the pinnacle of achievement in personal educational and professional development. Thus, amongst black people, males were encouraged to become doctors while females were encouraged to become nurses. These were seen as the best professions, not least because, in the case of nursing, trainees were paid. Black women could become assets to their families as soon as they had acquired the qualifications that gained them entry into nursing schools. This was in contrast to teaching which was, prior to the establishment of a medical school in Zimbabwe, the most prestigious profession for both men and women. However, teacher trainees were not paid during their period of training. Thus,

despite the racial discrimination in pay and conditions of service which disadvantaged blacks in the medical profession, they benefited comparatively since the prestige of the profession in their community also placed them more favourably in the labour market in comparison to other blacks in different professions and occupations.

Table 1 shows the numbers of medical school graduates from the University of Zimbabwe in the colonial era. The school opened in March 1963 as the medical school of the Federation's university and the first group of medical students graduated in 1968. In 1971, the first intake of the University of Rhodesia entered the school. The medical degrees of the Federation's medical school were awarded by the University of Birmingham. The intake of 1975 comprised Birmingham and University of Rhodesia (as the colonial university was called) students in equal numbers. The figure for 1976 includes the last two Birmingham graduates who had to repeat their fifth year in 1975. Students were enrolled in a five year programme of study and their sixth year was an internship year where they were attached to hospitals as house officers.

Table 1: Number of medical school graduates during the colonial era

Final Year	Afr	icans	Eur	opeans	Ot	hers	Total
Class of	Male	Female		Female	Male	Female	
1968	1	0	9	4	2	0	16
1969	2	0	13	1	4	1	21
1970	3	1	10	4	6	2	26
1971 (UR)	7	0	18	5	7	0	37
1972	4	0	8	1	4	0	17
1973	5	0	14	3	3	0	25
1974	14	0	18	5	3	3	43
1975 (UR&I	Bmh) 8	0	21	3	2	0	34
1976	9	2	16	5	4	1	37
1977	5	1	21	5	3	0	35
1978	10	1	15	4	2	1	37
1979	9	0	26	8	0	0	43
Total	77	5	189	48	40	8	367

Source: Secretary to the Medical School, University of Zimbabwe. \\

This was the situation that existed when independence was attained in 1980. Following independence, one of the first issues that was tackled by the new government was that of racial discrimination in all aspects of life in Zimbabwe. Naturally, the health system was one of the areas that was supposed to be addressed as part of the attempt to bring about change towards a better life for the bulk of the black population that had suffered under colonialism and settler rule. Equity was a burning issue at the time and since the ZANU (PF) government espoused a socialist line, it sought to ensure equal access to health for all the people of Zimbabwe.

Prior to making changes to the social and economic structures that it had inherited, the government of Zimbabwe set up a commission, chaired by Roger Riddell, to inquire into incomes, prices and conditions of service in the country. The Riddell Commission dealt with the issue of skill retention and the narrowing of wage differentials in post-independence Zimbabwe. On the issue of reduction and/or freezing of wage levels for skilled workers and professionals so that the wages of the unskilled could be raised gradually, the commission noted that this might result in the emigration of those people with mobile skills and the subsequent lack of incentive to train for skilled work. The commission recognised South Africa as an important regional market for such skills but also noted that the apartheid system that was still in existence at the time placed a racial boundary around the skill drain so that only white skilled people would be attracted to South Africa. The commission also noted that the costs and uncertainties of moving to other labour markets in Africa and beyond are high.

One of the issues that is pertinent for this study was the commission's observation on skilled people's mobility. The commission made the following submission:

People are not completely mobile. Multiple ties (such as the need to finish the schooling of family members, the desire to be near family and friends, the desire to stay within a more familiar work and living environment and the uncertainties associated with alternative localities), the costs of moving, restrictions imposed on immigrants by other countries, the desire to protect pension and seniority rights and similar factors mean that there will be skill retention even if real or relative wages slip. The unknown factors are how many skilled people will go, how vital their skills are and what rate of skill loss would be associated with each rate of cut of real wages. (Real wage rates need not be cut by actually reducing money rates. Frozen money rates can mean real cuts alongside inflation and tax reform, but the effects and trade-offs are the same in the final analysis.) There are non-wage factors operating in terms of push" and "pull" effects on the decision of people to stay or leave. These non-wage factors can override wage considerations regardless of what is done to wage rates, and hence it is not realistic to frame a skills acquisition and retention policy on the basis of wage structure alone. In other words, the "skills problem" would remain regardless of what is done in terms of wage rates and hence a wage focus on the problem is misplaced. (paragraphs 620 and 621, Riddell Commission Report)

The observations made by the Riddell Commission regarding wages, skills and emigration from Zimbabwe will be evaluated in the light of the experiences of the junior doctors and nurses who were the focus of this study. However, the policy changes that preceded the migrations need to be understood in as much as they clarify the factors that influenced the decision of particular nurses and doctors either to stay or to leave Zimbabwe after 1988.

At independence, the government set up a National Health Service Programme which was designed to create a comprehensive and integrated health system. The thrust of government policy was growth with equity in order to create a socialist and egalitarian Zimbabwe. Health was conceptualised as a development issue and so, emphasis was placed on the need to plug the gaps and bridge the inequalities between races and classes in the area of health care. The Primary Health Care approach was adopted in order to improve the access of Zimbabweans, particularly in rural areas, to health care. The implication of this policy was that there would be a rapid increase in the number of establishments in the health sector as well as a conceptual shift in the roles and responsibilities of the different personnel responsible for health care delivery. There was also to be provision for district, provincial and central hospitals meaning that all 55 districts in the country would be served by a hospital, with provincial and central hospitals providing specialised back-up on referral from the districts. All these changes had significant financial consequences for the government.

While the government's interventions and budgetary allocations to health after independence appeared to be growing, the value of the Zimbabwe dollar was declining significantly against major currencies so that many of the essential inputs necessary for ensuring a functioning health system were adversely affected. Particularly badly hit were such inputs as drugs, equipment and salaries. This factor significantly contributed to the subsequent migration of medical personnel from Zimbabwe. Table 2 summarises the average exchange rate of the Zimbabwe dollar against the U.S. dollar between 1980 and 1990.

Table 2: The exchange rate of the Zimbabwe to the US dollar between 1980 and 1990

Year	Exchange rate Z\$ per US\$
1980	0.643
1981	0.689
1982	0.757
1983	1.011
1984	1.244
1985	1.612
1986	1.665
1987	1.661
1988	1.802
1989	2.113
1990 (mid-June)	2.470

Source: Economist Intelligence Unit, 1990.

By the end of 1990, there was serious talk about the need for drastic economic restructuring beyond the efforts which had been made in the 1980s to stabilise the economy. The Zimbabwe dollar continued to deteriorate in value against

major currencies. By 1997, the Zimbabwe dollar had suffered a steady decline until it stood at Z\$11 per US\$. This is clearly brought out in Table 3.

Table 3: The decline of the Zimbabwe dollar against the US dollar, 1992–1997

Year	Exchange rate of Z\$ per US\$
1992	5.0
1993	6.0
1994	7.0
1995	8.3
1996	10.2
1997	10.1

Source: Central Statistical Office, Quarterly Digest of Statistics, various issues.

It is also important to indicate the relationship between the earnings of high income urban workers and the consumer prices that prevailed at different times so that the factors affecting the wages of doctors and nurses in the preadjustment period can be appreciated. Table 4 shows the indices of consumer prices and earnings for high income earners, the group to which nurses and doctors most likely belong in terms of lifestyle and pattern of expenditure.

Table 4 : Consumer prices and earnings for high income Zimbabweans, 1984–1991 (1980=100 : annual averages net of sales tax and excise duty)

Year	Figure	% change	Earnings	% change
1984	172.4	12.7	162.9	10.1
1985	190.9	1.0	184.1	13.0
1986	218.7	14.6	201.6	9.5
1987	244.2	11.7	223.6	10.9
1988	260.4	6.6		
1989	286.1	9.9		
1990		13.6		
1991		12.5		
Averag	e			
June '90) June '91	23.7		

 $Sources: Central\ Statistical\ Office,\ \textit{Quarterly\ Digest\ of\ Statistics},\ Reserve\ Bank\ of\ Zimbabwe,\ Zimbank.$

The ambitious post-independence health and development programme of the Zimbabwe government was curtailed by the following factors: the removal of subsidies on basic consumer commodities such as food in 1982, the wage freeze of 1982, the devaluation of the Zimbabwe dollar between 1982 and 1984, and the restrictions on government spending in 1983 and 1984. All these measures eroded the buying power of the consumers, none more so than the 100% increase in the price of maize meal, 25–30% increases in the bread price, and 25% increase in the price of cooking oil that were registered in 1982–83. The increases in the prices of electricity, transport and fertilisers also had knock-on effects on food and other prices. Given that doctors and nurses are in the socio-economic groupings that prefer to consume imported goods such

as electronic appliances, cars, clothes and other commodities, the devaluation of the Zimbabwe dollar had negative effects on their lifestyles as the prices of such goods on the domestic market increased significantly during this period.

Apart from the developments in the economy, there were attempts to train staff in order to make the post-independence health aspirations of the country a reality in ways that were to the advantage of the poorest people of Zimbabwe. However, when the first National Manpower Survey was conducted and the results published in 1983, it was quite clear that there were problems of absolute numbers as well as those of distribution of skilled health personxnel. If the 1983 and 1988 numbers of doctors and State Registered Nurses are compared in terms of their distribution in the different levels of government as well as in the different sectors of the economy, it becomes clear that there has always been a problem of staffing in the public service, especially with regard to medical personnel. These problems were not getting any better by 1988 when the first ever strike by doctors took place in Zimbabwe. Table 5 shows the distribution of doctors and nurses in the governmental and nongovernmental sectors in Zimbabwe as of 1988.

Table 5: The distribution of doctors and nurses in Zimbabwe as of 1988

Year	Doctors	Govt.	Mission	Industrial
1983	471	453	1	17
1988	533	n/a¹	n/a	n/a
Year	Nurses ²	Govt.	Mission	Industrial
1983	2,113	1910	133	70
1988	997	n/a	n/a	n/a

¹ n/a means not available.

Source: Ministry of Health, Harare.

While Table 5 is not complete, especially for 1988, the Ministry of Health reported that in 1989, there were 500 government doctors with 93 of them being specialists and 407 serving as general practitioners. It is, therefore, reasonable to infer that at least 38% of the doctors in Zimbabwe in 1989 were in government employment while the remaining 62% were in the private sector. This inference is based on the available statistic which showed that in 1989, there were 1,290 registered doctors in Zimbabwe. The mission sector started off employing a small number of doctors, the majority of them expatriates but their numbers have increased so that by June 1996, according to the Secretary for Health, 73% of the doctors in the provinces and rural areas were expatriates.

On the numbers of State Registered Nurses in Zimbabwe, it appears that there was a progressive reduction in the numbers of SRNs in government

²Nurses refers to State Registered Nurses.

service given that in 1989, 5,551 SRNs were reportedly practising in Zimbabwe. If we accept the 1988 figures for SRNs in government service, by 1989, there was at least a 10% reduction in the numbers of SRNs in the employment of the government. This fact accords with the sentiments expressed by the Director of Nursing as cited elsewhere in this report.

As can be seen from the figures, in the period up to 1988–89, the government's share of skilled health professionals was not increasing very dramatically despite the fact that the thrust of policy was towards providing health care to all Zimbabweans, especially those earning low incomes. In the case of SRNs, the numbers in government service were actually declining in real terms as the population grew and many nurses left for other sectors of the economy.

While government had targets that it wanted to meet in terms of health provision per unit of population, the supply of health personnel in its service made these plans unworkable. The government used the WHO standard of 1 doctor per 5,000 people as the ideal ratio for which it aimed while that for SRNs was 1 per 1,000 people. By 1988, the ratios were 1 doctor per 57,000 and 1 SRN per 873 people respectively. The situation was worsening in personnel terms with personnel abandoning government service and joining the private sector or migrating. It is this dynamic that the report attempts to deal with in the next section.

Lastly, the numbers of expatriate doctors can also be seen as a proxy for the shortage of staff in the governmental sector. The distribution of expatriate and Zimbabwean doctors employed in provincial and central hospitals is brought out in Table 6.

Table 6: The distribution of Zimbabwean and expatriate doctors by province

Province	No. of Zimbabwean doctors	No. of expat. doctors
Mashonaland East	16	8
Mashonaland West	17	12
Mashonaland Central	14	7
Midlands	15	18
Manicaland	18	7
Matebeleland South	6	12
Matebeleland North	5	7
Masvingo	6	7
Harare	145	15
Parirenyatwa	70	27
Chitungwiza	10	6
Mpilo	80	36
United Bulawayo Hospitals	36	13
Ingutsheni	2	5
Total	430	180

 $Source: Ministry\ of\ Health\ and\ Child\ Welfare.$

As is evident from Table 6, the proportion of expatriate doctors in government service had increased to nearly 42% by 1994. In 1983, 1984 and 1985, the percentages of expatriate doctors in government service were 6.6%, 5.5% and 8.3% respectively. By 1996, the role of expatriate doctors had become even more significant as is brought out in Table 7.

Given that expatriate doctors cost additional sums to transport to and from their countries of origin, it is evident that there is a problem in those aspects of the way the health system functions which makes it difficult to employ and retain Zimbabwean doctors in government service.

Expenditure on health also began to falter as the balance of payments problems of the state became more acute in the course of the 1990s. Table 8 shows the government's nominal and real expenditure on health over the period 1988 -1993.

Table 7: The distribution of Zimbabwean and expatriate doctors in the health service, 1996

Approved posts	80
Posts filled	50 (62.5%)
Expatriates	44 (55%)
Government hospitals in th	e provinces
Approved establishment	228
Posts filled	175 (59%)
Expatriates	78 (39%)

Approved establishment 308 225 (73%) Posts filled Expatriates 122 (54%)

NB: The proportion of expatriates could have been much higher than the 54% average reported in Table 7 but for the fact that in 1995, the government adopted a deployment policy whereby Zimbabwe doctors were required to serve at least one year before going for post-graduate studies. Source: Secretary of Health, GOZ. 1997.

Table 8: Nominal and real expenditure of the government on health, 1988-1993

Year	Sum in ZS (million)	Budget share	Real expenditure per capita	Real expenditure (%)
88/89	329.0	6.0%	403.1	12.39 +1.9
89/90	421.4	6.5%	453.0	13.50 +9.0
90/91	566.8	6.8%	513.4	14.78 + 9.5
91/92	631.4	5.7%	433.9	12.14 -17.9
92/93	802.5	6.0%	396.3	10.74 -11.5

Sources: Government of Zimbabwe; Chisvo (1993); and Lennock (1994)

The trends in wages at this time was quite alarming with erosions in real wages being felt across the board by all wage and salary earners. Table 9 shows the trends in wages and salaries between 1979 and 1989 in the major sectors of the economy.

Table 9: Trends in wages and salaries in the economy between 1979 and 1989

Sector	Change in nominal wage	Change in real wage	
Agriculture	257.3%	31.3%	
Domestic service	291.8%	18.7%	
Non-agricultural	212.0%	-3.5%	

Source: Economist Intelligence Unit, 1990.

As can be seen from Table 9, by the time the first doctors' strike occurred in 1988, there had already been a significant erosion in people's real wages across the board in Zimbabwe. In the post-1988 period, price rises were quite dramatic with two digit inflation being experienced. In 1991, the inflation rate was officially estimated at 24%, although this was clearly an underestimate. By 1992, the real inflation rate was estimated at about 52% judging by the interest rates that were being offered in the financial sector. What is clear is that real wages fell very dramatically, especially amongst civil servants. According to the Economist Intelligence Unit, the greatest declines in living standards occurred among people in the middle to higher income brackets because of the stagnation in real incomes and the adverse impact of steep progressive taxation which placed many graduates in the civil service at the upper levels of the tax ladder. This was the context in which the structural adjustment programme was initiated in 1990.

Clearly, by the time the structural adjustment programme was introduced in 1990, wages had already been eroded in real terms, people's standards of living were declining drastically, and employment was falling in many key sectors as tables 10 and 11 illustrate. The adjustment programme was to feed into and radically exacerbate the situation.

As can be seen from Table 10, real wages declined dramatically in the public sector over the entire independence era and, as Collier (1995) has indicated, inflation has grown faster during the era of liberalisation in Zimbabwe.

Table 11 indicates the erosion of jobs in the public sector at the inception of the adjustment programme after a period of post-independence growth. In the health sector, the stagnation of growth in employment has negative consequences which will be discussed in the section dealing with health pro-

Table 10: Real 1990 and 1993 average annual earnings as a percentage of the 1980 level

Sector	Peri	od	
	1990/1980	1993/1980	
Agriculture	130	51.5	
Mining	117	81.5	
Manufacturing	105	69.2	
Electricity and water	95	68.4	
Construction	77	44.3	
Finance and real estate	95	67.6	
Distribution, hotel and restaurants	84	57.7	
Transport and communications	91	56.1	
Public administration	61.5	34.4	
Education	83.2	50.5	
Health	91.2	54.2	
Private domestic	82	38.4	
Other services	80	49.2	
Total	103	61.9	

Source: Quarterly Digest of Statistics and unpublished CSO data as quoted in "Beyond ESAP", Zimbabwe Congress of Trade Unions, Harare, 1996.

Table 11: Percentages of employment growth before and during the adjustment programme

Sector		Period		
	1980-90	1985-90	1991-94	
Agriculture	-1.2	1.2	2.8	
Mining	-1.2	-0.9	0.2	
Manufacturing	2.9	2.9	0.9	
Electricity and water	2.6	3.0	-0.7	
Construction	6.1	2.9	4.2	
Finance	3.5	2.0	6.6	
Distribution, hotel and catering	3.6	3.7	2.6	
Transport and communication	1.9	1.0	-0.1	
Public administration	2.3	0.8	-3.6	
Education	11.7	4.4	1.0	
Health	5.5	4.9	-0.7	
Private domestic	-0.7	0.7	0.0	
Other services	5.2	5.0	6.1	
Total	1.8	2.4	1.6	

Source: Quarterly Digest of Statistics and unpublished CSO data as quoted in "Beyond ESAP" Zimbabwe Congress of Trade Unions, Harare,1996. 1994 data based on first three quarters.

fessionals' responses to efforts to reduce the budget deficit through the trimming of the civil service and the erosion of public sector wages. By 1996 when the first phase of the SAP was over, the doctor to patient ration stood at 1:70,000 in the rural areas and that of nurses to patients stood at 1:1,000, a far cry from the WHO ideals that were embraced at independence by the Zimbabwe government.

Methodology

The primary data for this research were mainly gathered through individual interviews, focus group discussions and questionnaires administered to medical professionals in Zimbabwe, Botswana and South Africa. In addition, Ministry of Health officials in Harare and Bulawayo were interviewed about their perceptions of the migration of medical professionals from Zimbabwe. Their views were incorporated into this research in order to allow insights into official perspectives on migration and the brain drain as they affect the health sector.

It was very difficult to obtain hard data on the number of Zimbabwean health professionals working outside the country. The Ministry of Health did not have precise figures because the migrants left under less-than-ideal circumstances, especially after strikes, and, as such, were not willing to announce their destinations. The migrants frequently choose to keep their registration in Zimbabwe active so that it is difficult to tell at any one time, which practitioner is actually on the ground and which one is not. There was a lot of hostility and ill-feeling towards the health professionals in some quarters in the Ministry of Health and this was reciprocated by the migrants who felt used and unappreciated as health practitioners in Zimbabwe. It was not surprising that most of the migrants were not eager to be traced, still less to be questioned and researched by a Zimbabwean about their jobs in Botswana and Zimbabwe. Most of them were afraid that the government of Zimbabwe, through the Ministry of Health, was pursuing them for retribution and that, in any case, they risked having their contracts terminated if they said anything that was remotely uncomplimentary about the Ministry of Health.

The first batch of 50 questionnaires produced for the study went to two research associates based in Botswana and one associate in South Africa. These questionnaires, distributed in February 1996, were supposed to have gone to the doctors and nurses who were known to the three associates enlisted to help with the study. There was a covering letter that accompanied the questionnaires. The letter outlined the study, its purposes and the role of the respondents in the realisation of the objectives. Given the lack of a pre-existing and systematic population of respondents, it was necessary to depend on word of mouth from former classmates and colleagues of the doctors and nurses who had migrated. Needless to say, the responses to the questionnaires were very few; only five doctors, based in South Africa, responded to the questionnaire because they knew the research associate and

her husband as colleagues and the research associate had discussed the study with them in advance. None of the nurses in Botswana except two who were personally known to the researcher bothered to respond.

Given this abysmal response rate which was also exacerbated by budgetary constraints associated with the fact that the potential respondents were spread across Botswana, South Africa and Namibia, it became clear that there was a need to rethink the data gathering method and devise alternative ways of procuring the desired information. The principal researcher established links with a contact in the medical profession in South Africa and sent thirty questionnaires to him for administering. However, he was involved in an accident and the questionnaires that had been sent to him were destroyed. Given that considerable groundwork needed to be done to win the confidence of respondents before questionnaires could be administered to them, it was decided to seek the assistance of a senior nurse who was working as a migrant in Botswana and who was friendly with two doctors and three nurses known to the principal researcher. The senior nurse hosted one of the study's research associates in Botswana while she conducted some interviews and group discussions. Through this method, the research associate was eventually able to conduct a focus group discussion with six nurses. She also interviewed five of the nurses and completed their questionnaires with them. Furthermore, she was able to procure information from the two doctors using the questionnaire prepared by the principal researcher.

In a subsequent visit to Botswana, the principal researcher was able to procure data on five nurses, four through a focus group discussion and the fifth, a male nurse, through a visit to a government hospital in Gaborone. Five questionnaires were filled out by nurses who had been "conscientised" by an associate of the principal researcher who was also a migrant nurse working in Botswana. Subsequently, the research associate in South Africa was able to use the Botswana experience to conduct interviews by first establishing a rapport with the respondents before sending them questionnaires or administering them.

In all, full information was obtained on a total of 20 nurses and 19 doctors. The data collection exercise involved the research associates in three focus group discussions in Botswana and South Africa. The principal researcher too conducted one focus group discussion with four nurses in Botswana. Within Zimbabwe itself, the principal researcher sought the views and perspectives of doctors and nurses who, for whatever reason, remained in the country. A total of 14 doctors and 25 nurses in this category were interviewed formally and informally in Harare and Bulawayo. Government health officials in both cities were also contacted for their perspectives on developments in the health sector. Among the officials spoken to were a urologist, a gynaecologist, a general surgeon, an ophthalmic surgeon, a general medical practitioner, two

nursing tutors, and four senior nurses. Furthermore, an attempt was made to get an insight into the views of health professionals who had left the health sector but not Zimbabwe. In this category, eight nurses who had left the government service and were in the private sector were contacted while one nurse who left the public health sector for private medical practise was interviewed. The information obtained in Zimbabwe from these different categories of people was used to enrich qualitative aspects of the narrative in this report.

Preliminary Observations from the Data Collection Process

From the insight gained during the data gathering process, it was clear that the population of junior doctors and nurses who had migrated out of Zimbabwe did so under a political and social atmosphere which demonised those who left the public service. Since 1988 when the first doctors' strike took place, there has been a lot of ink spilt on the merits of strike action by public servants in Zimbabwe. The government has always taken an aggressive and uncompromising approach to public service strikes. This sentiment coloured the research atmosphere and made migrant health professionals wary of any type of enquiry into their circumstances. The notoriety of the state intelligence services in the 1980s also fuelled this suspicion so that many respondents just wanted to be left alone to carry on with their lives without being "documented" by anybody.

Under theses circumstances, sampling was out of the question and the researchers had to use "snowballing" techniques whereby some of the nurses and doctors assisted with the identification of their colleagues. It helped that some of the nurses and doctors were known to the researchers in various capacities. These links were useful in vouching for the academic nature of the research as well as its total independence from government sponsorship and patronage. In spite of these assurances, some of the nurses and doctors who were identified refused to be interviewed or to fill in the questionnaires given to them. The researchers had to make do with whoever was willing to participate in the research project.

The migrant nurses and doctors also took on partial exile identities and behaviours in that some of them felt they had been hounded out of their country against their will. Most were disenchanted with the situation in the health service, the state of the economy and polity, and the nature of politics in Zimbabwe. Being treated in the host countries like destitute exiles or refugees despite their skills was also an embittering experience and this partly explained why many of these respondents wished that things could change for the better in Zimbabwe to enable them return to the country.

The questionnaire was also used as a checklist to guide open-ended interviews and ensure the coverage of key topics in case the researchers had to resort to non-questionnaire data-gathering techniques and focus group discussions. This added a qualitative dimension to the research since it necessitated preparing the respondents for the discussion of the issues relevant to

the study, "bonding" with them over topics such as working conditions in the civil service and government-funded institutions, the pains of living away from home with spouses and children, the political and economic situation "at home", and the constraints and opportunities created by the SAP atmosphere in Zimbabwe. Some items of information were not amenable to collection by questionnaire, especially if the respondent was not personally known to all the researcher and research associates. Other types of information were left out because they could be easily obtained. For example, salary data were not difficult to work out since the nurses and doctors working in government service in Botswana and South Africa had incomes within known ranges. It was sometimes politic not to ask for such data in interviews if it could strain the interview atmosphere and alienate the interviewee.

In all, the primary data-gathering process in Botswana and South Africa was necessarily slow, even episodic given the issues being researched and the circumstances under which the doctors, in particular, had left Zimbabwe. As pointed out earlier, some left after strikes when it became clear that they were going to be involved in continuous confrontation with the government. All the respondents who co-operated with the study needed to be able to give the researchers their definitions of the situations in Zimbabwe, in Botswana and South Africa and what their reasons were for taking the decisions they did. There was a degree of trauma involved when professionals moved from their kith and kin to "uncharted" climes because they could not raise their children and pay for them in their country of origin. These feelings had to be accommodated in the methodology. As Schwartz and Jacobs (1979) observed, it was necessary to acquire "members' knowledge" and, consequently, to understand from the participants' point of view, what motivated them to do what the researcher had observed them doing and what these acts meant to them at the time. Such views could not realistically be gleaned through the questionnaire method alone. It became necessary for the research associates to share the worlds of the migrant nurses and doctors socially. This they did in different contexts, one sharing a house with some nurses over a university vacation and another interacting with doctors and their families between 1996 and 1997. The research findings were, thus, shaped by the experiences of the respondents, the research opportunities that arose, the methodologies best suited for tapping them, and the circumstances of all the researchers.

All but one of the nurses surveyed were in Botswana and all but two of the doctors in South Africa. There is also a gender dimension to the data gathered with all of the nurses, except one being female and all of the doctors, except two, being male. This segmentation of the migrant professionals by gender and physical location necessitates separate discussions, although in the subsequent sections of the report, the common themes that emerge from the study are pursued together.

Table 12: Characteristics and destinations of the nurses who responded during the study

Age	Gender	Marital status	No. of chn.	Date of migration	Destination
34	F	Married	2	1993	Botswana
44	F	Married	3	1994	Botswana
35	M	Married	2	1996	Botswana
35	F	Married	2	1994	Botswana
42	F	Single	4	1993	Botswana
50 +	F	Married	3	1992	Botswana
46	F	Married	3	1992	Botswana
38	F	Married	3	1992	Botswana
41	F	Separated	3	1993	Botswana
38	F	Married	2	1994	Botswana
39	F	Divorced	3	1992	Botswana
40	F	Single	1	1994	Botswana
36	F	Married	2	1996	Botswana
35	F	Separated	2	1995	Botswana
30	F	Single	1	1994	Botswana
32	F	Married	2	1993	Botswana
34	F	Divorced	3	1994	Botswana
35	F	Divorced	3	1995	Botswana
30	F	Married	2	1991	South Africa
37	F	Widowed	3	1994	Botswana

No. of respondents = 20. Source: Author's field survey.

As brought out in Table 12, the number of nurses who filled in a questionnaire and/or were interviewed is 20. 11 of the respondents (55%) are married, one (5%) is widowed, three (15%) are single, two (10%) are separated and three (15%) are divorced. All the respondents have children and only one is male. They all migrated to Botswana and South Africa during the first half of the 1990s after the SAP programme had started and they all gave financial reasons as the major factor pushing them to migrate. They wanted to buy houses, cars and earn foreign currency to finance the education of their children. They normally go on standard three year contracts that are renewable and they are all senior and specialised nurses with midwifery experience and, sometimes, other qualifications in theatre work as well as occupational and community health. All but three of the couples were physically separated by the migration strategy. Those nurses who were not living with their spouses said that this was due to the good jobs that their spouses held in Zimbabwe. It is also probable that the spouses were not likely to get well paid expatriate jobs in Botswana in their areas of expertise and this determined the migration strategy of the household.

The doctors were concentrated in South Africa and only two of the five who were said to be in Botswana were available to the researchers for interview. Table 13 shows the characteristics and distribution of the doctors who were studied.

Table 13: Location and characteristics of doctors in the study

Age	Gender	Marital status	No. of Chn.	Date of migration	Destination
29	M	Married	1	1993	South Africa
30	F	Married	1	1994	Botswana
27	M	Single	0	1995	Botswana
30	M	Married	1	1991	South Africa
32	M	Married	1	1991	South Africa
36	F	Married	2	1987	South Africa
31	M	Married	0	1993	South Africa
38	M	Separated	2	1991	South Africa
34	M	Married	0	1994	South Africa
30	M	Married	1	1993	South Africa
28	M	Single	0	1993	South Africa
27	M	Single	0	1995	South Africa
28	M	Single	0	1993	South Africa
29	M	Married	1	1994	South Africa
39	M	Married	2	1987	South Africa
30	M	Married	1	1993	South Africa
28	M	Single	1	1993	South Africa
29	M	Single	1	1994	South Africa
31	M	Married	2	1993	South Africa

No. of respondents = 19. Source: Author's field survey.

Twelve (63%) of the nineteen respondents are married and all but one of the married doctors have at least one child. Six (almost 32%) of the doctors are single and one (5%) is separated. Two of the doctors are female and both have migrated with their spouses and children.

All the doctors cited financial problems and the need to specialise as the major factors pushing them to migrate. The two doctors in Botswana cannot specialise because of the lack of training facilities for them in Botswana while all the doctors in South Africa have already specialised or are in the process of doing so. Most of the doctors would like to go into private practise on a full time basis but cannot secure full practising licenses in South Africa. Twelve of the doctors said they did locums and private jobs at clinics run by other doctors.

Analysis of Research Findings

The findings of this study need to be presented in the wider context of the situation prevailing in the health sector prior to the adjustment programme as well as during the reform implementation process. The situation report will be illustrated by describing the interviews with twelve health ministry personnel so that the migrant professionals' views can be understood in context.

The state of the Zimbabwean health sector

According to the Health Professions' Council, the number of nurses and doctors in Zimbabwe has remained constant with about 15,000 nurses and 1,200 to 1,300 doctors registering with the Council annually. These figures directly contradict the information from the Director of Nursing who estimated that Zimbabwe had, as of 1997, lost about 13,000 nurses and doctors due to the adjustment programme and the reduction in annual health spending which it brought about. She thought that every year, about 10% of the nursing resource base is lost. Most of the nurses migrate to Botswana, South Africa, the United Kingdom, and the United States of America. Table 14 shows the number of nurses and doctors registered with the Health Professions' Council.

Table 14: Number of doctors and nurses registered in Zimbabwe after independence

Year	No. of Doctors	No. of S.R.Ns	No. of S.C.Ns
1981	1,159	4,895	3,593
1982	1,211	5,220	4,239
1983	1,182	6,179	n/a
1984	1,250	6,179	5,054
1985	1,058	4,657	4,876
1986	1,342	4,980	5,151
1987	1,243	5,210	5,996
1988	1,201	5,487	6,468
1989	1,320	5,739	6,395
1990	1,519	5,976	n/a
1991	1,431	6,224	7,603
1992	1,474	6,337	8,223
1993	1,427	6,700	8,313
1994	1,457	7,367	8,016
1995	1,632	7,168	*

 $^{^{*}}$ Note that since 1995, SCN training has been phased out since all nurses are eventually expected to become SRNs.

Source: D.S. Bessant, Registrar, Health Professions' Council; Medical Faculty 1989; Annual Review of Manpower 1984.

From Table 14, it is clear that there has been considerable fluctuation in the number of doctors and registered nurses available for employment in public and private medical practise in Zimbabwe.

If the above figures are juxtaposed with those provided by the University of Zimbabwe about the number of doctors it has graduated since it started training doctors, it will be possible to draw inferences about the actual number of doctors and nurses in government employment at various points since independence. While the registration figures should not be taken as an accurate indication of the number of doctors and nurses actually in practise in Zimbabwe, they do indicate the potential figure of practitioners who had the intention of making Zimbabwe their work place at some point in their working lives. However, that potential is not being realised for many reasons which will become clearer as the discussion of the study's findings is presented. What is also important to keep in mind is the number of doctors employed in the government health system because it gives an indication of the kind of public health system that most Zimbabweans have access to during their life time.

Table 15 Medical doctors graduating from the University of Zimbabwe since 1980 (excluding non-Zimbabwean graduates)

Year	Afri	cans	Euro	peans	Othe	ers	Total	
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female		
1980	13	1	9	8	3	0	34	
1981	10	1	25	2	3	1	42	
1982	12	2	18	10	2	1	42	
1983	0	4	41	3	5	1	54	
1984	14	2	25	8	3	3	55	
1985	25	4	12	5	6	0	52	
1986	42	8	10	4	7	4	75	
1987	42	10	5	1	8	5	71	
1988	44	12	9	2	5	1	73	
1989	39	7	0	3	3	1	53	
1990	56	13	3	2	0	3	77	
1991	53	11	0	1	2	1	68	
1992	52	4	2	1	0	0	59	
1993	40	10	0	1	1	2	54	
1994	66	10	1	1	1	0	79	
1995	50	10	0	0	7	0	67	
Total	558	109	160	52	56	23	958	

 $Source: Secretary, Godfrey\ Huggins\ School\ of\ Medicine,\ University\ of\ Zimbabwe,\ 1996.$

Table 15 shows the total number of students who have graduated from the University as medical doctors since 1980. As can be seen from the table, the potential supply of doctors has increased dramatically since independence.

The medical school graduated 367 Zimbabweans between 1968 and 1979 and 958 Zimbabwean doctors between 1980 and 1995, an increase of over 200%. What has been problematic has been the retention of those doctors in the government-controlled health system.

With respect to nurses, according to the Secretary for Health, the number of SRNs graduated by the government between 1991 and 1995 stood at 2,900 as is shown in Table 16.

Table 16 SRNs graduating between 1991 and 1995

Year	Number of SRN gradua	tes
1991	442	
1992	422	
1993	563	
1994	712	
1995	761	
Total	2,900	

Source: Secretary for Health. GoZ. 1996.

The table indicates the number of SRNs who, if retained, would have comprised between 25 and 30% of the SRN cadre of the country at present staffing ratios but it is clear that the attrition in the nursing side of the health sector has also been significant, thus making it difficult to approximate the ideal staffing ratio. The 1996 output of nurses and doctors was not available at the time this report was being completed because their training was interrupted by the industrial action undertaken by nurses and doctors between October and December 1996.

Medical doctors and their migration option

Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996) quotes *The Herald*, a daily newspaper in Harare, as saying that the Ministry of Health was in crisis by 1991 because the turnover rate of junior and middle level doctors was as high as 39%. From 1987, the University of Zimbabwe did not give doctors their degree certificates until they had served for two years in government service. But under pressure to liberalise the economy and democratise the polity, the government modified this policy by withholding only the practising certificates of fresh medical doctors for two years. With their degree certificates in their hands, many junior doctors opted to forfeit their Zimbabwe practising certificates by going to South Africa upon graduation to practise in those areas that are not serviced by the South African doctors. This led to the exodus of 50 to 70 Zimbabwean junior doctors per annum.

The advent of independence in South Africa in 1994 led to the removal of restrictions that prevented black South African doctors from practising in

some hospitals. This has had an impact on Zimbabwean doctors who are finding it more difficult to migrate to choice parts of South Africa. The attrition rate for doctors has decreased to 20 to 30 doctors per annum and these doctors are going to South Africa, Botswana and other countries outside Africa such as the United Kingdom. The priority that the South African government is giving to black South African doctors coming back from exile also makes it more difficult for Zimbabwean doctors to gain easy access to South Africa. The fact that expatriate doctors are normally posted to underdeveloped rural areas and the erosion of the value of the South African rand is also making South Africa less attractive as a destination for Zimbabwean junior doctors.

Profiles of two junior doctors

Dr X

Dr X is 29, male, married with one child. His spouse is a graduate. He completed his degree in 1990, started his internship in 1991 but left in 1992 before completing it. He was earning about Z\$2,500 a month at the time that he left. He was frustrated by the lack of professional progress because the hospitals had deteriorated and there were no opportunities for post-graduate study in Zimbabwe in his area of specialisation. He said he was living below the poverty line since he had a wife and a child and had no car or house. He does not know how long he will be away but he gave the impression of not being in a hurry to go back to Zimbabwe. He was assisted in his migration by South African friends of his who provided him with accommodation, food and moral support while he looked for a job and regularised his immigration status. He is presently in part time private practise, earning around R30,000 per month (Z\$65,000). His income is quite adequate for his needs while he pursues post-graduate studies.

He values his financial freedom, the opportunity to study under dedicated professors who have time to spend with him and their patients unlike in Zimbabwe where specialists are engaged in other business as transport operators, farmers, etc. The major worries he has are crime which is appallingly high and frequent. He has had a patient shot in his rooms and his car and money stolen. Racism is still rampant in South Africa and his family is isolated since very few of his relatives want to visit South Africa. He would consider taking residence and/or citizenship in South Africa given his experience of Zimbabwe. In South Africa, he feels that he can raise his child decently, his wife can study and there are opportunities that are open to him in a society where transparency is valued.

As far as Zimbabwe is concerned, he feels that nothing has improved enough to induce him to come back. If anything, he feels that the situation has deteriorated for government doctors in general and junior doctors in particular who need guidance, monitoring and training. He will only contemplate returning when he has enough money to buy a house, a car, furniture, and other necessities and when he can send his child to a good school and university. He said he was tired of struggling and relocating and until Zimbabwe has a stable government with good skills to run the country, there is no point in subjecting his family to Zimbabwe's conditions.

Comment

Dr X is one of the more disillusioned doctors who did not even wait to complete his internship before deciding to leave Zimbabwe. There was a strike while he was a junior doctor and the doctors who left in that year felt that the government was hostile to them and was convinced it could do without their services. Under these circumstances, these doctors did not feel safe in Zimbabwe and they chose to leave rather than to fight constant battles in which they could be vitctimized by being detained, deregistered, made to lose their pensions etc. The only option they could see was migration. Given the youth of this family, there was an incentive for them to migrate since they felt they had enough time to settle elsewhere. In Dr X's case, there was no specialist training in Zimbabwe in his area of specialisation so there was little additional incentive for him to stay on and struggle.

Dr Y

Dr Y is male, 31, married without any children. He qualified in 1989, did his internship in 1990–92, completed a specialist diploma in 1993, the same year in which he migrated. He was earning about Z\$3,000 when he migrated. He left because he did not think his career prospects in Zimbabwe were bright. His remuneration was just insufficient for supporting his family and he was not satisfied with what he was learning in Zimbabwe.

He expects to be away for five years. He was assisted to move to South Africa by friends who had already migrated. These friends informed him of job opportunities, gave him references, accommodation and moral support. He earns about R5,500 per month but considers that salary inadequate since the cost of living in South Africa is higher than in Zimbabwe and he has no family support. He does not anticipate renewing his contract since he planned his migration to be a short term measure. In the long term, he plans to make a career in Zimbabwe as a specialist.

He sometimes works as a locum to augment his income and he frequently comes in to work in Zimbabwe for a specialist in his area. He is able to remit money back to Zimbabwe since the Zimbabwean dollar is weak in relation to other regional currencies such as the rand. He says he is put off by the xenophobia in South Africa and the constant negotiations over permits with immigration in South Africa. He is homesick and cannot obtain full registration in South Africa where white foreigners are treated better than black foreigners.

He does not think his future in South Africa is bright. He feels that some things in Zimbabwe have improved enough for him to consider coming back. For example, he cited the openness of the economy and availability of consumer goods and better professional prospects for private practise as inducements for him to come back.

Comment

Dr Y has no children yet and is specialising in an area where there is an acute shortage of practitioners. He is in a predominantly white area of South Africa and probably is isolated and alienated by the racism amongst white South Africans and the xenophobia amongst all South Africans, especially the unskilled. His prospects in Zimbabwe are bright because he has already struck some rapport with a senior colleague in Zimbabwe who is doing extremely well in that specialisation. He is being closely supported by the senior colleague to complete his postgraduate studies. He also receives mentoring for the practical aspects of his specialisation. It is not surprising that he is well disposed to return.

In contrast, Dr X is probably lost to Zimbabwe for at least ten years. In his area of specialisation, there is no mentoring because the practitioners are so busy that they cannot do much else. Dr X has contacts with the black and white communities in South Africa and can mix well up to a point. He has a child who is about to start primary school and a wife who is keen to study further. Thus, his circumstances are such that the pull to Zimbabwe is weak.

Reasons adduced by medical professionals for leaving Zimbabwe

Nurses

The career path of Zimbabwean nurses comprises three years' training after Ordinary (O) or Advanced (A) levels in the school system. According to the Director of Nursing, doctors and nurses leave Zimbabwe because the conditions of service are not very good. The salaries tend to be very low compared to those in Botswana and South Africa. Even after the salary review

of 1995, the nurses obtain Z\$5,000 for car loans which can only help them purchase second hand cars. They did not get any bonuses as of 1995 and both doctors and nurses are overworked because of the understaffing and underequipping of health institutions. Compared to the urban council clinic nurses who work eight hours per day, government nurses work longer hours with 11-hour night duties. As to rural nurses who are frequently called upon to help sick people even after the clinics have closed officially, they virtually operate a 24-hour duty routine. For being officially on duty overnight, nurses earn a paltry Z\$10 bonus.

According to the Director of Nursing, the most mobile nurses are the single, newly qualified junior nurses who are around 22 to 23 years of age. She had the impression that many young nurses leave to go abroad as soon as possible after training so that they can quickly accumulate their material requirements such as cars and money after which they can come back to get married around the age of 26 or 27.

The nursing promotion hierarchy and pay structure prior to 1992 when the adjustment programme was launched is summarised in Table 17.

Table 17: The nursing structure and pay scales prior to 1992

Grade	Salary per annum in Z\$*	In US\$
Student nurse	20,104	4,020
State Certified Nurse	28,335	5,667
Jnr Sr/State Registered Nurse	35,835–37,500	7,167 -7,500
Snr Sr (after two years)	37,500-41,665	7,500 -8,333
Sister in Charge	43,335-52,500	8,667-10,500
Matron Grade 3	45,835-60,835	9,167-12,167
Matron Grade 2	63,335-70,835	12,667-14,167
Matron Grade 1	71,500-75,835	14,300 -15,1

^{*}The US\$ was equivalent to around Z\$5 by mid- 1992

Source: Ministry of Health.

After strikes and unrest by nurses and junior doctors, civil servants' salaries were revised in 1995 to give all nurses a 20% salary increment which resulted in the new salary and grading structure presented in Table 18.

Table 18: The nursing structure and pay scales in 1995

Grade	Salary per annum in Z\$1	In US\$
Student nurse	24,000	3,000
State Certified Nurse	34,000	4,250
Jnr Sr/ State Reg'd Nurse	43-45,000	5,375-5,625
Snr Sister (after 2 years)	45-50,000	5,625-6,250
Sister in Charge	52-63,000	6,500-7,875
Matron Grade 3 ²	55-73,000	6,875-9,125
Matron Grade 2	76-85,000	9,500-10,625
Matron Grade 1/Princp. Nurs. C	Off. 69–95,000	8,625-11,875

Assistant Director of Nurses and above operate at Ministry level.

Source: Ministry of Health.

After the 1995 salary review, the nurses' retention allowance of 20% which was tax and pension free was phased out. With the underfunding of the public sector, benefits such as free medical treatment for all health personnel in public institutions also began to be eroded. Now the health workers have to pay for their drugs. Furthermore, the erosion of the buying power of the Zimbabwe dollar has affected nurses' salaries

The salaries in Botswana, the destination of choice for many nurses from Zimbabwe, were at least three times as high as those in Zimbabwe and the conditions of service much better. The nurses in Botswana had access to drugs, gloves, masks and modern equipment for use in patient care. Even after the 1995 salary review, nurses found that they could still earn much more by going to Botswana. The 1997 strike by nurses and junior doctors highlighted some of these issues.

Junior doctors

The situation for junior doctors is, in many ways, similar to that of the qualified nurses. Junior doctors employed in public hospitals and institutions are traditionally overworked since they are at the bottom of the totem pole in their profession. They also try to supplement their incomes through assisting in private surgeries that are owned and run by senior doctors. Their career path in the Zimbabwean health system is, according to them, very long. A student enters medical school and studies for five years after which the student has to undergo house training for two years. In Zimbabwe, a new doctor has to serve in a designated hospital for a year before he/she can even contemplate specialised training. Thus, some junior doctors prefer to go to South Africa or overseas to specialise or undergo post-graduate training immediately after qualification.

¹The US\$ was equivalent to Z\$8 by mid 1995.

 $^{^2 \}mbox{Senior}$ Nursing Officer if male.

For many doctors, it is not very appealing to work in government hospitals because there are acute drug, equipment and supporting staff shortages in such institutions. For example, in 1994, Harare Hospital had only one type of antibiotic available and the hospital was already into its October budget as early as March of that year. Mpilo Hospital in Bulawayo has a renal unit which by January 1996 was appealing to the public for funds to care for its kidney patients. The Minister of Health suggested excluding AIDS patients from dialysis as a cost-cutting measure. Gweru Hospital, like other hospitals, was experiencing food shortages by November 1995 and visitors were being asked to bring patients home-cooked food. The hospital was also appealing to the public for food donations.

Given the high HIV prevalence in Zimbabwe, nurses and doctors risk their lives when they have to handle patients, as was increasingly the case, without essential equipment such as gloves, masks and other protective devices. Many of them consider the remuneration which they get as being too small relative to the risks that they run in the line of duty.

The state of the morgues is another issue that merits being described because it gives an indication of the deteriorating situation of the health infrastructure in Zimbabwe, a deterioration which is a factor influencing the migration decision of doctors. Parirenyatwa Hospital was built in the 1970s as a whites only hospital and had state of the art equipment and facilities. According to the 7th to 13th March issue of *Sandawana News*, a weekly paper, the morgue that services the 1,500 bed hospital was designed to take 42 bodies but now takes 200 plus bodies and has a lingering smell because of decomposing bodies. According to Mr Tabvemhiri, the morgue supervisor, morgue staff do not have the necessary chemicals to disinfect the place. The government has no money and morgue maintenance is not deemed a priority area for expenditure. The morgue supervisor has worked in the morgue since 1972 and he said that during the colonial era, morgues had freezers to preserve the bodies after death. Now they only have cold rooms.

Harare Hospital, formerly a low income blacks only hospital, has a morgue initially designed to take 60 bodies but now takes over 200. Mpilo Hospital, also formerly a low income hospital reserved for blacks in Bulawayo, has a capacity for 100 bodies but now takes 300 plus while Mutare Hospital's morgue was designed for nine bodies but now takes over 20 bodies. Given that morgues carry more bodies than was originally intended, especially as the hospitals were de-racialised after independence and were permitted to admit people without restriction, and also given the fact the country's population has grown significantly since the 1970s, many bodies are decomposing before they are collected for burial. Bodies are sometimes placed on the morgue floor when all the spaces and gurneys are full. This treatment of human remains was deemed demeaning and distressing by the morgue

supervisor who thought that it showed lack of respect for ordinary people's lives

Harare hospital's morgue is in the worst condition because, being the main health facility for low income patients, many paupers are taken there and lie unclaimed for up to three months before being given paupers' burials. According to the Secretary for Health, in November 1996, there were 284 paupers' burials and 478 people brought in dead by the police to government hospitals. These people, together with those who die in hospital have to be held before burial in government morgues which are overcrowded and unable to cope with the numbers of bodies. Thus, the capacity to handle the dead and the living in government hospitals has been severely compromised.

Table 19 summarises the salary for government doctors as at the beginning of January 1997. Apart from their remuneration, doctors are entitled to a Z\$50,000 loan in order to purchase cars but they complained that this had been abused by corrupt health officials who made the loan available only to senior doctors rather than the juniors. The 1.6% allowance that doctors used to get over their salaries is now subject to tax and pension deduction following the 1993 salary increment.

Table 19: Salary scales for government doctors in 1997

Grade	Salary in Z\$*	In US\$
Secretary for Health	133,476	13,347
Head of Dept/Specialist	126,876	12,687
Senior Resident Medical Officer	97,896-120,276	9,789-12,027
District Medical Officer	97,896-120,276	9,789-12,027
Junior Resident Medical Officer	97,896-109,896	9,789-10 989
Medical Officer of Health	120,276-123,564	2,027-12,356
4th Year Cadet	24,276-26,136	2,427-2,613
3rd Year Cadet	26,136	2,613
2nd Year Cadet	20,820-26,136	2,082-2,613
1st Year Cadet	18,516-26,136	1,851-2,613

^{*}The US\$ was equivalent to Z\$10 by the end of 1996.

Source: Ministry of Health.

Information obtained from health professionals who were interviewed suggests that even the Secretary for Health who is a doctor, is disadvantaged in comparison to other high ranking civil servants such as the Head of the Public Services, the Commissioner of Police and the Chief Justice who all have a government-guaranteed entitlement to houses, guards, and Mercedes Benz cars. In the Ministry of Health, the Permanent Secretary does not even have a house comparable to the type allocated to his colleagues in other ministries. Instead, he lives in a house that is meant for the Superintendent of Parirenyatwa Hospital and drives a Mazda 626.

The junior doctors working in the public hospitals also feel neglected because as an increasing number of senior doctors leave for private practise,

the former no longer get adequate instruction, training and supervision and have to work even longer hours to make up for the shortage of senior doctors. The deplorable situation with equipment in the public sector in Zimbabwe also disadvantages junior doctors since they cannot keep abreast of new developments in their field. Thus, the inadequacy of accommodation, remuneration, transportation, and mentoring all result in gross and acute dissatisfaction amongst junior doctors, contributing to the decision by some of them to migrate.

All the junior doctors in government practise who were interviewed complained that the conditions of work in the civil service are deplorable. The doctors argued that they were underpaid and overworked in a system that is inefficient and impervious to any new idea that reflects adversely on the existing situation. One doctor had this to say about the reasons why some of them stayed for a few years in government service:

We are working because we want to specialise and we have to put in the required two years, one as a house officer, another one to obtain your Open Practising Certificate and the third year in government service before you can go into private practise or specialise here. What is making some of us stay is the problem of obtaining sponsorship to specialise outside Zimbabwe. I am attached to the department that deals with my desired specialisation and I am acquiring experience so that I enhance my chances of getting good references and training in that area. We are all instrumental in government service.

On the conditions of service, there was a general consensus among people who were asked for their comments as patients, doctors, nurses and taxpayers that government hospitals have been in a bad state for at least five years and that the situation deteriorated even further after the 1996 strike. One doctor spoke about the shortage of equipment in his area of specialisation:

We use old equipment which is in bad shape. We are supposed to have equipment to examine adults and children but we do not have the children's equipment so we just use the adult equipment on them. It is bad. (Name and specialisation withheld.)

Another doctor said:

There has been a shortage of staff for the last ten years and this is getting worse. Now, we do not have enough nursing staff and some wards will be closed in February, 1997. Patient care has been compromised in the last decade. The morale of the doctors is low but that of the nurses is worse. You just have no idea how bad things really are.

Regarding the morale of nurses and their working conditions, a group discussion which was held with nurses revealed that many of them feel that they just cannot cope any more because of the underfunding of the health sector, the underpayment of health workers, and the corruption and lack of professionalism in the health service. A senior nurse had this to say:

There are many reasons for the present situation. There is poor remuneration, erosion of professionalism, corruption in promotions and illogical career paths in the nursing structures. These all result in the wrong people being promoted and bad performance and lack of accountability on the job.

She cited instances where people were promoted above their competencies and could not perform the jobs. She argued that there is a lot of corruption in promotions so that even when competent people are in the system, they are sometimes overlooked and sidelined while incompetent but well connected people were appointed. In one of the cases she cited of an incompetent person being appointed into a senior position, the person eventually resigned after causing chaos, experiencing insubordination from junior staff and generally bringing the whole structure into disrepute. She indicated that the previous incumbent in the job had been very competent, strict and good at supervision so it was possible for the hospital to continue to provide a reasonable service even in the face of budget cuts. The new incumbent had no supervisory experience and did not even know what equipment was available. In the event, many services were not offered and patients were told that dressings and packs were not available when in fact there was a storeroom full of all the necessary equipment which the senior person did not even know existed. Thus, the hospital's service suffered and nurses were able to get away without working as much as they could because the senior person did not know her job and its responsibilities.

The issue of accountability was raised by both doctors and nurses who were generally agreed that the breakdown in the system, particularly at the top, allowed people to evade responsibility and accountability. One junior doctor said:

Many jobs are not done and people will not be accountable or accept responsibility. Everybody blames the system, the lack of medicines, antibiotics, bandages etc. In my area, we often do not have dressing packs or sterile gloves. We use unsterile gloves to do whatever dressings we can. This compromises the health of our patients and our operation results. We are exposed to infection because we recycle unsterile and old equipment. For example, during operations, there is the risk of accidental blood spillages through lack of proper equipment. In the medical wards, there is a higher incidence of tuberculosis but we have no masks. Doctors and nurses have to attend to patients without the masks. We do the best we can in the circumstances. I feel depressed when I cannot do the best for my patients. Sometimes they die when they should not have died.

The same doctor was of the opinion that because the government has allowed the health system to become grossly underfunded and the staff badly paid, it has opened the door for medical professionals to become unprofessional because everyone agrees that the system is badly funded and everything is blamed on drug, staff and other resource shortages. According to this doctor,

You blame everything on the system even when you are negligent. Even where the system works, you can argue that it does not and get away with it because now there is a consensus that it does not work. Those responsible do not want to have to enforce any standards under these circumstances. There is better medicine in the private sector now than in government institutions.

The sentiments expressed by the doctor were confirmed by the Secretary for Health whose view was that in the first instance, it is necessary to halt the deterioration in the health system before it can even be turned around. His view was that the management of the health system left a lot to be desired so that even those resources that existed were not properly deployed and the institutions run as well as they could be.

Government responses and interventions

According to Ministry of Health officials, the salary review of 1995 was one of the major attempts to deal with the dissatisfaction shown by health professionals with their remuneration and conditions of service. In addition, district hospitals are now accommodating not only student nurses but some qualified personnel as well. Chinhoyi, the newest hospital, has flats for all personnel who need to stay near the hospital and at most hospitals, construction of high quality urban-type subsidized houses and flats is under way in order to accommodate doctors and nurses. Doctors also have access to Z\$50,000 car loans and the ministry now provides transport for junior doctors to move from Parirenyatwa to other Harare hospitals as required by their duties.

The number of nurses at all hospitals is being increased so as to reduce the working hours of nurses in the public service. According to the Secretary for Health, another 1,684 posts have been approved for SRNs in the provinces so that the workload of the nurses in the system can be reduced. This is to be achieved by offering employment to every nurse who has been trained. Nurses now have the choice to apply to hospitals according to their individual preferences.

The Minister of Health has tried to negotiate with the governments of Botswana and South Africa to stop them fuelling the brain drain by recruiting medical professionals from Zimbabwe. Instead, South Africa was being asked to recruit doctors from Cuba. However, these negotiations do not seem to have had any impact on the recruitment of Zimbabwean health professionals because, as late as July 1996, the researcher met newly recruited nurses from Harare in Botswana and these nurses were of the opinion that the migration of health professionals was not likely to abate unless the government of

Zimbabwe changed the terms and conditions and remuneration of health professionals in Zimbabwe. The governments in the neighbouring countries also argued that they respected human rights and, therefore, were not in a position to interfere with the individual decisions of medical professionals to work wherever they desired.

Pull Factors Encouraging the Migration of Zimbabwean Health Professionals

Thus far, the report has dealt with the push factors that encourage individual medical professionals from Zimbabwe to migrate to Botswana and South Africa. It is necessary to examine those factors that attract Zimbabwean doctors and nurses to South Africa and Botswana, the pull factors.

The nurses and doctors who migrated did not experience major problems in securing information about migration procedures and working conditions in the neighbouring countries. These countries advertise their jobs and, in the case of nurses, health officials from Botswana usually come to Zimbabwe to interview candidates for jobs. There is also a very active grapevine about job possibilities in South Africa. Generally, doctors were in touch with other doctors who had migrated first and they were able to secure accurate information about vacancies. There were no problems of accommodation, transport and other services because all these were provided by the governments which recruited the doctors and nurses. The doctors were able to arrange references for their colleagues and to keep them informed about opportunities in specific institutions as they arose.

It is important to note that when the initial group of doctors left for South Africa in the wake of the 1988 strike, there was a strong sense of betrayal which was felt across the board by the junior doctors. This bonded them in many ways and built up some cohesiveness amongst them which would not have arisen without the experience of being denounced by the politicians and, for some, threatened with imprisonment and the termination of their appointments. These events have repeated themselves in the subsequent strikes culminating, in 1996, in job losses for about 300 nurses and two doctors. The doctors and nurses were accused of fomenting the 1996 strike and were struck off the register.

The countries of destination of medical professionals from Zimbabwe

It is worth recalling a point which was made earlier in the report, namely that the market for medical professionals outside Zimbabwe is segmented. Nurses tend to migrate to Botswana because there is a shortage of trained and experienced nurses in that country. The recruiters from Botswana come to Zimbabwe to interview and recruit nurses in the different city hotels within Zimbabwe. The Botswana government provides the newly recruited employees

with hotel accommodation in the first month of work during which the nurses make arrangements for longer term accommodation. Botswana is within monthly commuting distance for many nurses with families in Zimbabwe and so, it is a very convenient destination for them.

Botswana is not a very attractive destination for junior Zimbabwean doctors because it does not have a medical school. There are no prospects for post-graduate study and training and there is very little money to be made in private practise given that the public health system is still well funded and run by the Botswana government. There is not a large enough pool of private patients to provide private practitioners, particularly expatriate junior doctors, with a lucrative living in Botswana. Therefore, many junior doctors choose to migrate to South Africa and overseas. The next section of this report deals with the actual responses of the doctors and nurses who were interviewed and surveyed in South Africa and Botswana.

Responses from nurses in Botswana

Contrary to what the administrators in the Ministry of Health assumed, the Zimbabwean nurses who migrated to Botswana range in age between 29 and 44 years. They are mostly female and, according to our respondents, in the whole of Botswana, there were only five male nurses at the most. The majority of Zimbabwean nurses in Botswana are married. This is because the private hospitals in Botswana require the services of nurses who are skilled and experienced in special fields such as theatre, anaesthetics, intensive care, midwifery and other specialised areas. Obtaining the necessary qualifications for these special fields involved three to five years of additional post-graduation study. By the time most nurses completed these courses, they were usually either married or got married soon after. The average number of children among the migrant nurses surveyed was three.

The nurses mostly had well-qualified and well-paid husbands who included university professors, company executives, teachers, successful artisans and directors. Although their husbands held well paid jobs, the nurses migrated to fulfil their desire to be independent and financially self-sufficient. All the nurses were State Registered. At the time most of them left Zimbabwe between 1990 and 1995, they were earning between Z\$1,800 and Z\$2,600 per month. In Botswana, State Registered Nurses were earning the equivalent of Z\$10,000 per month (about US\$ 1,000) whereas if they had stayed in Zimbabwe, they would be earning about Z\$50,000 per annum which would translate to Z\$ 4,166 per month (about US\$ 416 per month). During the time this research was being carried out in 1996, the exchange rate was Pula 3,3834 per Zimbabwe dollar; the Zimbabwe dollar has depreciated even more since then.

The most common career trajectory amongst the nurses was that after completing their training in Zimbabwe, they initially worked as State Registered Nurses and Senior Sisters in various health centres across the country. They only decided to move to Botswana from the early 1990s when the Zimbabwe dollar started sliding downwards to a point where they could no longer sustain their families' food and everyday requirements. It should be pointed out that in many Zimbabwean households, the women are responsible for buying food and clothing for the household, paying the wages of the domestic worker, meeting the personal requirements of the children, including toys and entertainment, and handling other household consumption requirements regardless of the earnings of their husbands. Husbands normally take care of mortgage payments, education fees, car purchase/maintenance bills.

Thus, in the 1990s, particularly with the onset of adjustment, many wives found themselves unable to realise any discretionary incomes and savings after fulfilling their parts of the marital bargain. The prices of food, drugs, clothes and other necessities consumed by households rose steeply and women's incomes could not cope. Thus, the economic situation eroded the power balance between spouses, especially in professional households, as the wives lost savings and could not mobilise or use company benefits for provisioning households. This contrasted with the situation of many of their husbands who, as company executives and other types of professionals, had access to perks such as cars, housing, children's school fees, the use of company holiday facilities, and entertainment allowances.

Below are the biographies of two nurses showing the direction their careers and lives have taken, their responsibilities and coping mechanisms.

Nurse A

She is in her mid-thirties, married with two children and a spouse with a top level job in Zimbabwe. She completed O levels in 1982 and started her training as a nurse in 1983. She worked as a civil servant from 1983, beginning as a trainee. In 1991, she did her midwifery training in a government hospital. She resigned as a senior sister in 1993 with a take home pay of approximately Z\$2,000 per month. She migrated in May 1994 because she wanted to make ends meet. She had siblings to support because her parents were dead and she needed a car of her own since the car they used in the family was her husband's company car.

She expects to be away for six years. She was not assisted by anybody in her migration since the Botswana government advertises and interviews in Zimbabwe for civil service jobs in the health sector. She now earns about Z\$11,500 per month in Botswana. Her salary is quite adequate for her to live

on in Botswana since she shares a house with some nurses. She says she can afford to pay rent for herself and for her siblings in Zimbabwe, buy groceries and other consumer goods. She has become quite comfortable financially since she migrated and she does not need to indulge in other income-generating activities in Botswana. Her life has changed since she can pay her bills unlike in Zimbabwe where, she says, her life was a constant struggle to stretch money to the end of every month. As part of that struggle, she found herself having to buy small things to sell in order to generate extra income.

In Botswana, she says that she has paid for her financial comfort by losing her political voice since she cannot vote locally or decide anything to do with Zimbabwe's health policy from her base in Botswana. She dearly loves Zimbabwe but cannot stand its doctrine and practise of "beggaring" all the working professionals. She feels that conditions in nursing have become worse since she migrated and it does not look as if things will improve for some years to come. She wishes that the Zimbabwean government could introduce a car loan scheme such as the one in Botswana to allow people to commute to work in a dignified manner. In Botswana, every professional can acquire a car loan after one month of working and this is a good incentive for nurses to stay in government service. She misses her children and spouse and that is the only issue that really makes her unhappy. She feels that the price for the "survival" of her siblings has been the separation of her family which is also the fault of the government for making it impossible for her to be with her family while taking care of her siblings.

Comments

The case of nurse A shows her need for discretionary income for the upkeep of her siblings for whom she is responsible, especially as her parents have died. She cannot, in patrilineal practise, expect her husband to finance their upkeep. Thus, she has to have extra income which is not perceived to be her husband's. The fact that her husband has agreed to her working as a migrant was considered very unusual by her friends. She spends a lot of her days off and holidays commuting to Zimbabwe to be with her family. Once some of her siblings start working and helping her with the younger ones, she plans to come back to Zimbabwe. She definitely felt that she had gained some ground in her marital relationship by her ability to bring in foreign exchange and to finance some of the children's needs and buy her own car. There is, of course, the problem of possible infidelity on her husband's part since in Zimbabwe, men's infidelity is socially tolerated especially if a wife chooses to work away from the home to escape disempowerment in the marriage associated with heavy dependence on a husband's income.

Nurse B

She is a woman in her early forties who is single with four children. She has her O levels and is a trained SRN. She started working for government in 1984 and remained in government service until 1991. She migrated in 1993 when things were "really bad" in government service. She expects to be away from Zimbabwe for 12 years. She did not need much assistance to migrate since she applied to the Botswana government for a job and got it. She sponsored herself to go and was temporarily accommodated by friends who had already migrated to Botswana. At present, she earns about Z\$11,500 per month and she finds this salary adequate for meeting her needs, sending her children to school and saving for the future. The Botswana pula is a strong currency and enables her to afford many consumer goods in Zimbabwe where some of her children go to boarding school. The income tax on Pula (P) 2,760 is only P88 per month, which is negligible compared to Zimbabwe where one pays at least one third of one's salary in income tax every month.

In Botswana, there is a problem of lack of incentives since the country is so sparsely populated and lacking in training and continuing education institutions or specialist nursing programmes. The locals are hostile to African expatriates since they have historically depended mainly on western expatriates. She has no intention of taking Tswana citizenship despite her plan to stay for a long time in Botswana. She cannot go back to Zimbabwe because the health service has actually deteriorated since she migrated. Unless salaries are raised and pegged to inflation, income tax is reduced dramatically, government offers loans for cars, houses and other large items, reduces school fees, improves the quality of education and makes scholarships for further training available to all who qualify, she does not think that she can contemplate returning to Zimbabwe. She asked the researchers:

Is the Zimbabwean government aware that this migration to other countries is a disgrace? There is no one who wants to work for other nationsWe encounter a lot of frustrations but due to good salaries, (we) bear them until we achieve what we want...The ill-treatment of poor immigrants is just unbearable. Can't the government create jobs for such people in Zimbabwe? Zimbabwe is a beautiful country but is being destroyed by regionalism.

(The reference to poor immigrants stems from media reports of the rough-handling of Zimbabwean job seekers in Botswana.)

Comments

Nurse B is a single parent with four children to put through school. She has to stay in Botswana on a long contract because of her responsibilities towards her children. She could not support them on her salary in Zimbabwe and her

present comfort level has to be maintained. She feels she is marooned in Botswana where Zimbabweans are subjected to xenophobia. She has worked hard in her life and feels that she cannot even access further training in Botswana, a price she has had to pay for the economic security she enjoys in the country. Her sense of being let down by her government came through very strongly in the interview and she is embarrassed by the way Zimbabweans lose their dignity by leaving home to live as migrants, grovelling for residence permits and having to witness the roughing up and crude handling of Zimbabweans who are caught while residing and working or seeking work illegally in Botswana.

Nurse B gave the impression of being doubly let down, first by the Zimbabwean government which could not afford to pay its professionals decent salaries and secondly, by being looked down upon by foreigners less qualified than she was. In Botswana, most respondents referred to the xenophobia they experienced from locals who had inferior or no skills but who felt that Zimbabweans were a desperate lot if they had to leave their homes to work in a foreign country. In addition, the disempowerment that black foreigners feel in relation to their white western counterparts in Botswana adds another dimension to the alienation of Zimbabwean medical professionals in Botswana.

Assessing the experiences and conditions of the migrant nurses

In the marital politics of most households like those of the nurse respondents in this study, the company benefits enjoyed by senior male executives provided safety nets for the husbands who were better able to continue to uphold their side of the marital bargain, namely, to pay for the children in expensive schools, take them on holidays annually, provide transport for the families on a daily basis and pay the house mortgage. Thus, because husbands are cushioned by company benefits even in times of economic stress, husbands can actually increase their marital power and influence during these times precisely because the women's earnings are not protected in government employment. Thus, the additional stresses of provisioning relatives and kin, contributing financially to the marriage, and reducing income disparities impelled some professional women to migrate and leave their husbands and children in Zimbabwe.

The nurses were also keen to escape what many saw as the "punitive" 30% income tax rate on their paltry earnings in Zimbabwe. In Botswana, on their approximately P3,000 per month earnings, nurses pay only about P 80–90 in income tax, a rate of under 3%. In Botswana, the nurses had access to offshore banking services and were given very easy terms to purchase cars. Thus, after a month's work, a nurse can buy a good quality car. Most of the nurses

wanted foreign currency to finance their children's education overseas if necessary. Since most companies do not pay for tertiary education for adult children, the nurses were cognisant of the need to prepare for their children's tertiary education especially given the fact that this education might have to be undertaken outside Zimbabwe. Moreover, there has been acute inflation in university entry qualifications in Zimbabwe so there is no guarantee that most children who pass their A levels can ever study in Zimbabwe. The announcement by the Minister of Higher Education that as from 1997, students would have to pay 50% of their university fees has exacerbated the situation. It is even more imperative for parents to have cash in hand if their children are ever to access tertiary education in Zimbabwe.

Although some nurses continuously renew their three year contracts, the majority expressed the intention to return to Zimbabwe after working one or two contracts. Whether such intentions can actually be realised in the worsening economic climate in Zimbabwe is a moot point. Although most of the nurses say they are materially satisfied, they are apprehensive about their marriages and children in the context of the HIV threat. They are afraid that their marriages will be negatively affected by their absence, that their children will be neglected since, culturally, women are supposed to be the child carers in Shona and Ndebele societies, that their husbands will consort with other women during their absence and expose them to the possibilities of contracting HIV, and that they might be criticised by their friends and relatives for deciding to migrate for work. The nurses said they just wanted to pay back their car loans and rush back to their families in Zimbabwe.

Some of the migrant nurses used informal contacts to obtain information about work in Botswana. They applied to the Botswana government for employment and sponsored themselves financially to migrate. None of the nurses undertook any other forms of income generation to improve their livelihoods in Botswana; their salaries were high enough to cover their needs and leave room for savings.

Problems encountered by nurses working in Botswana

Working as immigrant nurses in Botswana has its problems for Zimbabweans. Because of the language differences, most nurses face language and communication problems in the workplace and in their social lives. Expatriates from black countries tend to be disempowered both within and outside the workplace such that they cannot participate meaningfully in shaping policies and practises that affect them. They face hostility and intolerance amongst local people who look down upon them for coming to work in their country. They are often told that they are beggars or destitutes and that they have should not expect any respect since their countries cannot offer them employment. These problems are common to migrant workers all over the world and xenophobia tends to be exaggerated during times of economic hardship.

There is also a problem of security of possessions as the rate of burglary is rising. Nurses complained that they have to spend their money on security for their cars and other property. Professionally, many nurses, like Nurse B, complained about stagnation since they cannot take part in any kind of continuing education and training in their field in Botswana while they are working on contract.

According to all the nurses, the information available to them suggests that the conditions of work in Zimbabwe have actually deteriorated what with drug, staff and equipment shortages and the removal of the annual bonus. They, however, acknowledged the improved availability of goods that were previously unavailable in Zimbabwe. They cited the following as some of the conditions that would have to change to induce them to return to Zimbabwe sooner than they planned:

- 1) Better working conditions in hospitals, including more adequate safety equipment for handling patients;
- 2) Significant increases in nurses' salaries;
- 3) A more realistic income tax rate;
- 4) Reasonable car loans and other perks for nurses.

Most of the nurses' views could be summed up in the words of one of them, Nurse B, who said:

Is the Zimbabwe government aware that migration is a disgrace? There is no one who likes to work for other nations but circumstances have forced us. We encounter a lot of frustrations but due to the good salaries we bear it until we achieve what we want. Ill-treatment of the low income migrants by the Tswanas is just unbearable. Can't the government create jobs for such people in Zimbabwe?

Another nurse had this to say:

Why should I work for a low salary in conditions that expose me more to HIV when just across the border I can work with good safety equipment for more money? Why should a special person like a nurse or a doctor use an E.T.(emergency taxi. In Zimbabwe, emergency taxis are usually ramshackle, dangerous and uncomfortably overloaded) to get to work together with the patients she'll treat?

These statements aptly encapsulate the feelings of embarrassment and powerlessness that migrant nurses experience both within and outside Zimbabwe since as professional people, they have to put up with discomfort, uncertainty, insult, frustration and eroded relationships with spouses and children whether they stay or leave to work in Botswana. According to their

professional oaths, nurses are not supposed to go on strike or neglect patients in the process of expressing their grievances. Under such circumstances, it is not surprising that they leave the profession in large numbers or migrate to other countries where they can work as nurses under better conditions.

Migrant doctors in Botswana and South Africa

As noted earlier, at the time the research was conducted, there were five Zimbabwean doctors in Botswana and only two agreed to be questioned. The others cited fear of political victimisation in Zimbabwe as the reason why they were reluctant to be interviewed. The two doctors who were interviewed left Zimbabwe because the salaries in the country were unsatisfactory. Their Zimbabwean salaries averaged about Z\$, 2,500-\$2,700 per month at the time they left while their salaries in Botswana were at least five times that much at about P4,000 per month (S12,000) per month or US\$1,200 per month. Although their salaries were generous in Zimbabwean terms, the doctors felt that they were not adequate enough to allow them to save because food and accommodation are expensive in Botswana. None of the doctors looked forward to renewing their contracts because they felt that in Botswana, they were stagnating professionally. There is no medical school in Botswana so any professional and post-graduate advancement would have to take place elsewhere. The doctors were not involved in any other income generating activities in Botswana.

For the doctors in Botswana, migration served their immediate short-term goals of buying cars and furniture, paying children's school fees and saving for the purchase of their houses in Zimbabwe. They felt that things had not improved significantly in Zimbabwe for them to contemplate going back. None of them considered taking up citizenship in Botswana. They were of the opinion that better salaries, easier credit and lower taxes would go some way towards making them consider going back to Zimbabwe. In Botswana, the doctors said they felt hated, unappreciated and resented since the locals tended to consider and treat them as insensitive fortune seekers.

The 17 doctors South Africa-based Zimbabwean doctors who were interviewed for this study also said they had left as a result of the dissatisfaction with their salaries in Zimbabwe and the unfair treatment meted out to them by the Zimbabwe government especially after the 1992 industrial action. Like the doctors in Botswana, they are relatively young, between 27 and 33 years of age. In South Africa, they have been able to go into government service, post graduate study and extra work as locums in the private surgeries of established doctors in South Africa. In addition, their children were able to attend good public and private schools while their spouses furthered their education in universities, technikons and other colleges for tertiary education.

Thus, financial difficulties and untenable working conditions in Zimbabwe were the major reasons for migration among the doctors. The issue of financial difficulty is very important in the context of the lifestyles doctors have traditionally expected to adopt after graduation. In 1992, the take home pay of the average junior doctor was about Z\$2,000 (about US\$ 250) per month. This figure came up consistently in the interviews with doctors. At that time, the rent for an apartment with one bedroom was about Z\$900 per month in the lower income part of the city. Given that the average junior doctor was married with at least one child, there was a problem of getting by, even on two salaries, after the rent had been paid. The marriage patterns in Zimbabwe show that men tend to marry women who are less accomplished than they are in education, income and professional standing. Male doctors tend not to be very different from other men in this regard.

Assuming that the junior doctor's wife, usually a nurse, teacher or secretary took home Z\$1,200, the combined salaries of the couple would amount to Z\$3,200 per month. After rent, electricity, water and related utilities had been factored in at around Z\$1,200, the couple would be left with Z\$2,000 to pay for food, transport, the childminder's wages, clothing and other expenses. The minimum wage for domestic workers in 1992 was about Z\$200. The monthly food basket for a middle income couple with one child under five, on the basis of the Consumer Council's consumer price index in 1992, would amount to about Z\$1,000. That would leave the couple with just Z\$800 to pay for transport, lunches and their other expenses such as health, education, telephone etc. During the 1980s and 1990s, most junior doctors did not have enough money to purchase a used car. A ten-year old, 1300 c.c. car retailed at around Z\$16,000. This was beyond the reach of the ordinary couple in government service.

Thus, junior doctors depended on hospital or public transport to get to work in the mornings or to go on calls. Since hospital accommodation was scarce, many doctors had to find housing on the open market. Thus, the ordinary couple spent at least Z\$4 per day each on commuting costs. This meant that a couple could expect to spend between Z\$160 to Z\$200 per month on transportation. That would leave them Z\$480 for lunches, medical care and probably, remittances to family and kin, siblings' school fees and medical care. Clearly, with the hospitals not providing medical care for employees, the costs of prescription medicines, especially for couples with young children who catch colds, coughs and related diseases, can be quite substantial. In 1992, cough mixtures over the counter were already retailing at about Z\$20 per bottle. Assuming that they would also need entertainment and other "non-essentials" like toys for the child, their budgets could never cope because toys were imported, scarce and expensive prior to the liberalization of the economy in 1992.

As for furniture, television sets, radios, cookers and beds, those items cost more than could be accommodated in the family budget of most doctors. So, the average junior doctor would have to economise on many things, including living in cheap accommodation in order to be able to buy a bed and other furniture. Marriage payments for doctors are also "market-driven" so the ordinary junior doctor can expect to pay a hefty bridewealth as long as his inlaws have the perception that his future earnings are likely to be substantial in comparison to theirs.

Given the above, it is not difficult to understand that junior doctors cannot realistically expect to live at the standard that their colleagues could attain in government service in 1980. As for the nurses, by 1990, their wages had deteriorated so significantly that they were earning less than teachers and secretaries in the public sector. They could only make ends meet by getting married or leaving the public service altogether. As can be seen from the figures on the numbers of nurses in the public service, there is significant attrition with many nurses going into business, joining banks and private companies, working for non-governmental organisations or emigrating to Botswana and the U.K.

General Discussion and Analysis

The professions after independence

The findings reported in this study raise important issues related to the professions and their trajectory in independent Africa. In Zimbabwe, amongst black people in particular, doctors and, until the 1980s, nurses, have been socialised into expecting a high social status and comfortable lifestyles given the prestige and material rewards that were associated with the medical profession during colonialism as well as immediately after independence. As Cotgrove (1978) has correctly pointed out, jobs have traditionally been an important element in identity formation among people. In the case of Zimbabwe, role strains have become evident in the medical profession in spite of the fact that doctors and nurses are supposed to be bound by their "calling" which assumes that they will serve without regard for money. Nurses are bound by the example and tradition of Florence Nightingale which stresses selfless service. Doctors are also bound by the Hippocratic Oath and it is assumed that these medical professionals work primarily for the common good and only secondarily for money. The ideology of selfless medical service and the relatively high remuneration that Zimbabwean medical professionals have been accustomed to since colonisation clashed when the remuneration to doctors and nurses started slipping in relation to the earnings from other occupations after independence.

In the case of doctors, there are different issues that have coalesced to produce their dissatisfaction with the profession as regulated in Zimbabwe after independence. Doctors have traditionally been the students with high scores in the sciences in secondary school. They study for their degrees for five to six years in comparison to their colleagues in other faculties where honours degrees are awarded after three years of study. Thus, they have been socialised to expect a high status and relatively large earnings as the reward for the scarce expertise which they have acquired after their prolonged period of study in universities. Thus, when doctors graduate at the University of Zimbabwe, it is customary for parents and relatives to ululate and expect benefits in the form of financial support from their doctor children.

However, when junior doctors entered the health system after independence, they were rudely awakened to the reality that their earnings were so low and workload so heavy that they were unable to reconcile their aspirations towards lives of comfort with the fact of their low pay which, like the pay of other workers, was also being eroded by inflation as well as by other developments in the labour market. New occupations and jobs that have opened up for black people since independence have also shifted the status system away from the traditional professions such as medicine and teaching. In fact, in the course of the research for this study, there was occasion for the principal researcher to discuss the salaries of junior doctors with one of the research assistants. She was aghast when she found out how much (or rather, how little) junior doctors earned in comparison to graduates from the business faculty. She expressed shock at the fact that doctors studied for five years and did another year of internship only to earn such low salaries. She was amazed that the students who normally enter the university with the highest passes and are regarded as the "cream" of the undergraduate academic population are then "de-creamed" (for lack of a better term) on the job market in this manner. These sentiments must be understood against the historical fact that medicine has always been viewed as the pinnacle of achievement for most students. Black people were not exposed to the full range of occupations, the conditions of work associated with them and their structures of pay before independence. This is as true for the parents of university students as it is for their teachers and other people who normally counsel potential undergraduates on career choices. Most black Zimbabweans have, until recently at least, been exposed to certain historically-influenced preferences on careers and these preferences are mostly based on the knowledge, often in the form of general assumptions, of the students and their parents about the relative statuses and remuneration of different types of jobs and professions in Zimbabwe.

Thus, in a profession where the clients were primarily white and/or middle class people, the medical profession in colonial Zimbabwe was allowed to be self-regulating. This regulatory function was undertaken by the Health Professions' Council which was dominated by doctors. The medical professionals, particularly doctors, therefore, had a large degree of autonomy and they enjoyed a lot of influence in the society since there were and still are some functions that can only be legitimately performed by doctors, e.g. the signing of death certificates, certifying people sick or healthy for occupational and insurance purposes, and certifying other doctors. Thus, in Zimbabwe, during the colonial period, doctors largely determined their work and market situations through restricting training and pegging their worth on the market.

The government of independent Zimbabwe transformed the conditions under which doctors and nurses labour. By restricting the ability of newly qualified doctors to specialise and enter into private practise, and by stigmatizing private practise without government service, the government was able, effectively, to regulate the market for medical services and the supply of medical practitioners in both the government and private sector. These interventions were coupled with the introduction of a national health service

with a primary health care emphasis, thus weakening the market position of doctors as a whole in Zimbabwe. However, these interventions had differential effects on doctors and nurses depending on their race, gender and seniority. It is also important to note that the medical professionals did not accept the government's initiatives without a struggle. The fact that these changes were sustained into the 1990s under adjustment meant that junior doctors were able to use the very deregulation of the economy that was part and parcel of cutbacks in the public sector to evade "capture" by the government and explore different options elsewhere as well as in the private sector in Zimbabwe.

Loss of relative status as an issue in the public medical sector

In Zimbabwe, nurses and doctors in government service found themselves losing status, prestige and incomes as medical school intakes rose after independence. However, for them the downward mobility that they have experienced has been made all the more traumatic because they have been superseded by people in other occupations which have not traditionally carried high prestige and incomes, at least amongst black people in Zimbabwe. Zimbabwe inherited the British class attitudes of showing disdain for workers who are semi-skilled, for merchants and business people and artisans. In the field of medicine, the junior doctors and nurses were to find that the declining status of their profession has not been helpful to them in particular. Nurses and doctors have traditionally used their professional associations to plead their case to the government and pursue their interests. For a very long time, they eschewed the kind of unionism that is favoured by disempowered and non-professional groups which have a low standing in the hierarchy of occupations.

In 1988, the first ever strike by doctors in the history of Zimbabwe was greeted with consternation and disbelief by wide sections of the population. People were aghast that junior doctors in a respected and high status profession could resort to actions that were more commonly associated in the public imagination with manual and uneducated workers such as bus drivers, miners and factory workers. The media covered the strike extensively and, interestingly, the senior doctors supported the striking junior doctors. According to Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996), private practitioners sent a delegation to the President asking him to secure the release of junior doctors who had been arrested during the strike. What inferences and conclusion can we draw from these events?

In the first instance, the strike by junior doctors revealed the differences in interest between them and the senior doctors in the civil service. These differences will be discussed more extensively later in this report. However, the

senior doctors lent their support to the junior doctors because they too felt that government was contributing to the erosion of the status of doctors by paying them low wages and not giving them call duty, housing and transport allowances. The bonding over of doctors by the government was also resented because it limited the mobility of the junior doctors within the market. The private medical practitioners who pleaded for the release of the junior doctors who had been detained were also concerned by the humiliation of their fellow professionals, albeit junior ones, who were arrested and treated as common criminals. This slighted the whole profession and was seen as capable of opening the doors to further similar humiliation of professionals if not checked

The formation of the Hospital Doctors' Association

In Zimbabwe, the associations and groupings of medical professionals were not initially overtly interested in political activism because of the status of their members and the relatively high incomes which they earned both during colonial rule and shortly after independence. The arrest of doctors for protesting falling real incomes and conditions began to push them into actions similar to those of employee organisations, such as the traditional trade unions, that have had a history of adversarial relations with employers in Zimbabwe. The associations of professionals were reluctant to take on a militant role because their members have traditionally been shielded from the need to undertake overt struggles against the government. However, deteriorating conditions of service and incomes in the public sector began to change this situation as the junior doctors who suffered the most resorted to strike action in order to press their case for reform.

Historically, the Zimbabwe Medical Association served as an umbrella organisation for all medical professionals regardless of their seniority. However, as the erosion of the salaries of most doctors, particularly the junior doctors, intensified, there developed a need for greater organisational dynamism to check the deteriorating conditions of work in the public health sector. Convinced that the Zimbabwe Medical Association was not in a position to argue their case, junior doctors in the public health sector decided to form their own organisation, namely, the Hospital Doctors' Association, to champion their cause. This association and its members have been at the forefront of the doctors' strikes that have taken place in Zimbabwe since 1988.

The decision by the junior doctors to form the Hospital Doctors' Association and use it as their campaigning vehicle is not surprising given that they are the ones who need specialist training and, therefore, have an interest in ensuring that the public health sector functions at a level that facilitates the completion of their internships and training. Also, the cutbacks in the funding

of the health sector during the structural adjustment years have affected junior doctors' career plans significantly. This explains why they have found it necessary to organise separately, especially as private sector doctors and senior specialists who are also represented in the Zimbabwe Medical Association are less likely to press for improvements to the public institutions since they do not depend primarily on government hospitals for their incomes. Senior and private sector doctors can see patients in their private rooms and book them into private clinics and hospitals. With the deregulation of the economy, there has been a boom in private medical investment in the form of clinics, laboratories, theatres and surgeries so that paying patients need never go to a public institution. Government hospitals are increasingly patronised only by the poor who are not in a position to advocate for a better funded public health system, having been disempowered and made dependent on the same government that has cut back spending on public health institutions. The hospital doctors have, therefore, of necessity, had to organise and operate like a union, calling strikes in order to achieve their goal of negotiating improvements in the public health sector with the government. But the struggle is an uphill one since the junior doctors themselves mostly move on as they complete their internships, leaving for further training or the private sector or getting promoted to senior positions. Thus, a new crop of junior doctors emerges every two to three years to face the same conditions as their predecessors, if not worse.

The junior status of the members of the Hospital Doctors' Association means that they have few senior allies in a hierarchical and status-conscious profession and their organising activities are hampered by their heavy workload as interns and junior house officers. They frequently have minimal organising skills given their heavy study loads in medical school and they are always afraid of political harassment, detention or deregistration as happened to two doctor activists in the 1996 strike of health workers. Finally, these doctors usually have little discretionary income and cannot contribute large amounts of money from their pockets to finance the activities of their association.

Stratification in the medical profession within the civil service

The doctors in the civil service have different interests depending on their post-graduation experience and skills. The junior doctors occupy the bottom rungs of the medical hierarchy. They are bonded to government and cannot specialise immediately after graduating. They have to serve in government hospitals and do the drudge work. They depend on the senior doctors, who are the consultants, for the good reports and evaluations that are required to facilitate their promotion in the civil service and acceptance into post-

graduate training. Officially, junior doctors cannot increase their incomes by selling their skills elsewhere since they are not given their practising certificates immediately after completing their house attachments. However, as some of the senior doctors contended, junior doctors "moonlight" in the surgeries of some of the middle level or junior practitioners just starting in private practise. The senior doctors felt that some of the junior doctors "... are just so greedy and uninterested in practising proper medicine and learning their profession that they are just keen to knock off even when their work is not finished. They just want to make a quick buck" (interview conducted by principal researcher in Harare, February, 1996). Three of the senior doctors interviewed trained in the U.K. and they argue that they did a lot more work during their house training than the junior doctors are doing in Zimbabwe. They are of the view that junior doctors should not be allowed to go into private practise before they have gained enough experience.

Mutizwa-Mangiza also found that, in general, junior doctors do have economic autonomy by default because there is virtually no supervision of their work by the Health Professions' Council. The result of this is that many of them are able to practise even if, officially, they are not allowed to do so. The senior doctors also felt that some of the junior doctors actually earn more than they admit to precisely because they can "moonlight". It is for this reason that many senior doctors take the view that the industrial actions of the junior doctors have brought the medical profession into disrepute.

In contrast to the junior doctors, senior doctors occupy the upper rungs of the medical profession. In addition to their posts in the public health sector, they can also accept teaching positions in the university and operate as private practitioners. They have a lot of autonomy in determining when and how they will allocate their time between government and private practise. They can fall back on junior doctors to attend to most of the drudge work in the hospitals. Thus, while the senior doctors may sympathise with junior doctors, they are not as economically and professionally vulnerable as their junior counterparts and, in some cases, the senior doctors depend on the junior doctors to carry a heavy workload which enables the senior doctors to pursue remunerative work outside government. In fact, one senior doctor conceded that junior doctors are sometimes exploited by their senior colleagues whose work they perform in government hospitals. This viewpoint was affirmed by the Auditor General's report on the Ministry of Health's expenditure in 1994 in the wake of another strike by junior doctors.

Cotgrove (1978) has contended that the term profession is "...an honorific label which is sought by occupations as part of a strategy of maximising autonomy in their work situations and legitimising claims to differential rewards. Successful professionalisation protects members of an occupation from external control". In the case of nurses and doctors in Zimbabwe, em-

ployment in the civil service obviously erodes some of their control over the workplace, the pace of work, and the conditions of labour. Their claims to differential and superior rewards have become more and more difficult to sustain, especially as they compete for rewards with other workers who are similarly affected by the lack of funds of the government.

The opening up of the medical profession and the significant expansion of health care provision by the government have eroded the position of government doctors and nurses. Since the government was forced by its fiscal crisis into an adjustment programme, all categories of workers have had to deal with the loss of real income. In the face of the austerity policies of the government, claims to professionalism do not carry much weight in the struggle for income by doctors and nurses. As a civil service doctor remarked, "Every year we forward our claims to the Public Service Commission with figures and data on the loss of staff and so forth but we are told that we cannot get more money for our staff since the engineers would also use the same arguments to support their pleas for more pay". Thus, the struggle for wages in the government sector has become less genteel and more "unionised".

There is no bargaining machinery of the union type in the government sector. Thus, claims for higher wages have had to be channelled through ministries which then try to argue the case for a particular group of workers. This often involves ministers in various manoeuvres aimed at influencing the treasury and the Public Service Commission. But the limits of this strategy were reached in the late 1980s when increasing stratification in the medical profession began to force different strata of health sector employees to adopt different exit options from the government service. For those who could not exit, the struggle for better wages led to "unionisation" even in the absence of unions in the civil service. Thus, the junior doctors have not been able to resist the drift towards "unionism" while the senior doctors do not have the same incentives to take the "union" option since there are other routes available to them for the realisation of their financial and professional interests. The different options chosen by different strata of workers will now be addressed.

The rationale behind different exit options by doctors

The expanded involvement of the government in the provision of health services after independence threatened the market for those private health practitioners who were already in the private sector. Given that a large proportion of private patients at the time were white, many black doctors were obviously not in a position to run lucrative private practises since most white patients would not have chosen a black practitioner. Thus, the white doctors controlled the private market for health services through the simple

fact that the bulk of the private, fee-paying clientele was white. The black practitioners who were in private practise relied on servicing huge volumes of low fee patients in the high density suburbs to make a living. They, therefore, could not, shortly after independence, sell specialist skills to poor black patients unless they also operated in government hospitals for blacks and low income white patients.

Many black doctors specialised after independence only after doing their stint in government practise. They, therefore, entered the private market long after their white counterparts who had established themselves during colonial rule. The black doctors who were general family practitioners and specialists were the ones who were able to cash in on the boom created in the market by the new middle class of black civil servants, private sector middle managers and skilled workers. These workers were able to get medical aid through partial contributions by their employers, namely, the government and the private sector. This boom lasted until the mid-1980s when the country's balance of payments problems began to be felt and employment began to decline. With the onset of the economic crisis, there was a new problem of unemployment and growing dependence so that the market comprising black patients grew very slowly. The employment that was being created in small enterprises was too low paying to enable the workers to afford frequent private medical services. Therefore, there was intensified competition for private patients by black doctors who were newly qualified specialists and those who had completed government service and were desirous of venturing into private practise.

Long standing and recently arrived doctors in private practise were interviewed for this study. For those doctors intent on going into private practise, the least expensive option was to set up as a general practitioner. Amongst the doctors who were interviewed, there was some agreement that in the large towns such as Harare and Chitungwiza, there was still a sizeable market for general practitioners. In order to set up practise, all a general practitioner needs is a couple of rooms, a receptionist, a cleaner, basic equipment such as a stethoscope, couch, linen, scales, a telephone, a desk, etc. All these could cost up to Z\$20,000 if one were setting up a reasonably stocked practise. However, some general practitioners in the low income practises actually make do with less and they run shoestring practises without telephones, nurses or nurse aides and with very basic equipment. Such doctors make their money by running assembly line type of practises where they see over 100 patients per day. A general consultation costs Z\$80, so the practitioner who can service patients on medical aid can bank on realising at least Z\$8,000 (US \$800) per day before tax deductions.

One private practitioner who was interviewed for this study said the cost of starting up was around Z\$25,000 in 1994 when he went into part time

practise at a low income shopping centre in a large city. This practitioner graduated in 1991 and was ".... patient enough to do ... three years in hell" (i.e., government practise). This doctor does all consultations in the afternoons and weekends since he is still in government practise and, therefore, works in a public hospital in the mornings. His start-up capital was obtained from a bank which offered Z\$100,000 when requested for the sum of Z\$50,000. The doctor contracted an accountant to draw up a proposal to the bank and did not have problems securing the loan since banks in Zimbabwe traditionally favour professional and educated people who are considered relatively low risk clients. The interest rates at the time ran at 37%, so the doctor only accepted Z\$50,000 and was able to realise enough from the practise to repay the loan in six months.

This particular doctor services 80 or so clients per day and 80% of the clientele is on medical aid but the 20% who are not are not necessarily turned away when they cannot pay at the time when they are sick. The doctor offers a 30 days' payment facility for clients in distress and is of the view that very few patients default or disappear without repaying their debts. The argument of this doctor is that if a practitioner does a good job, he or she is assured of a large clientele because there is a lot of competition in private medicine and this competition is forcing the standard of medicine to improve even in the low income areas where it is assumed that clients are too poor and disempowered to recognise bad practise.

From the interviews carried out with doctors in Harare and Chitungwiza, it became clear to the researcher that there is an unmet demand for medical services in the high density suburbs since even poor patients would rather go to private practitioners than to government hospitals now. According to another doctor:

I have treated sick people who needed tests, drugs and specialised care and I have tried to have them admitted into hospital. They flatly tell me that they will not go near a government hospital. You are stuck with them in your practise even when you wish they would seek specialised care. They ask you to do the best you can.

The conditions in the government hospitals have already been described from the inside by patients, doctors and nurses who were interviewed for this study. It is evident that there are serious problems in the government sector that accelerate the movement out of government service by doctors. During the course of this study, it was observed that some doctors left before they had completed their internship and compulsory time in government service because they could not tolerate the poor and deteriorating working conditions in the public hospitals. Most of them intended to specialise and either come back to Zimbabwe or stay abroad and amass enough money to buy cars, houses and pay for their children's education within or outside Zimbabwe.

In the course of this study, it was found that the incomes that can be realised from private practise ranged from Z\$39,000 (US\$3,900) to Z\$200,000 (US\$20,000) per month depending on how many clients a doctor was willing and able to attract and service per day. This also depended on the class of practise the doctors were willing to run, that is, whether to aim for high volumes of low income clients paying between Z\$40 to \$50 per consultation or to have a limited number of high income clients paying the standard \$80 per consultation or a mixture of both in different proportions. This sum should be seen in comparison to the income of a government doctor who earns about Z\$10,000 (US\$1,000) per month if he/she is at Medical Officer level and does not undertake private practise on a part-time basis. During the course of this study, it was speculatively suggested that only one officer in government service at the provincial level was known to be exclusively in public service. From the above information, it is self-evident why the government health service is experiencing the problems that it is faced with.

Since the selection of a doctor to patronise is done by the consumer, the doctors should, ordinarily, not be in a position to control patient choice except by building his/her reputation for quality service. But while it is the case that many patients choose doctors on the basis of their reputations for competence and expertise in their fields, it is also clear that in the poorer sections of the towns and cities, patients may select a doctor because of his/her proximity to their neighbourhood or the lower fees charged. Thus, there is, in fact, a limit to how many practises can be accommodated in the poorer neighbourhoods in many towns and cities. These neighbourhoods have also been traditionally serviced by the older black doctors since before independence so it is not very easy for a new or unknown doctor to hang up his/her plaque and start a practise in an established neighbourhood. Therefore, the options left for the new practitioners are to open up new practises in new high density suburbs where there are frequently inadequate services such as electricity, water and sanitation. Thus, new doctors have to move in with the bulldozers, as it were, in order to secure a niche in the larger urban low income neighbourhoods.

In this type of economic and social climate, many newly-qualified doctors cannot survive economically outside government service. They have to aggressively search out unserviced neighbourhoods, specialise or go into other types of enterprise. The university teaching appointments and government consultancies are secured by senior and experienced doctors. Thus, for a doctor who has not specialised, they have to have been established in the mid-1980s or to have secured good locations in large low density and high traffic large city neighbourhoods to survive. This limits the number of doctors who can enter the private sector and make a good enough living to protect their traditional status, income and prestige. These economic difficulties and sociopolitical realities have forced black junior doctors to leave for greener pastures

to specialise or earn incomes that can allow them to live like the professionals and high income people they have been socialised to expect.

The senior black doctors are able to survive because they have established reputations as specialists and general practitioners and can maintain their statuses by accepting teaching appointments and government consultancies that reaffirm their economic value and professional status. These doctors are the ones who mentor younger doctors and give them opportunities for economic and professional advancement as locums. These are the doctors who become the role models for the junior doctors.

Stratification amongst senior and junior doctors

There are, as Mutizwa-Mangiza (1996) indicates, cleavages which have a historical basis amongst medical professionals. These are between nurses (state registered and state certified), junior and senior doctors, and specialists and general practitioners, amongst others. These stratifications are reflected through differentiated incomes, prestige, status and power in both the private and public medical sectors. The reason why it is the junior doctors who migrate rather than the senior ones is that, according to the junior doctors who were interviewed, it is the junior doctors who feel the pinch in government service. The junior doctors felt that they were unable to secure the support of the senior doctors in their struggle for improved conditions of work. According to the junior doctors, the senior doctors are mostly in private practise and have nothing to lose if the government health sector collapses. According to one doctor:

....When there is confusion in the government hospitals, the senior doctors benefit from the patients who turn to private medicine. Some of the senior doctors have connections with the politicians and are not willing to speak up in defence of the profession as a whole. In the end, junior doctors make noise and then leave (to specialise or to make their fortunes out of Zimbabwe) so it is the senior black doctors who stay around longer in the government system which they will not do anything to improve. The white doctors pull out and go into the private sector to look after white patients.

On the other hand, the senior doctors who were interviewed felt that the structures of reward in the government health service were not logical. One specialist pointed out that the very junior doctors at house level are given transport and housing allowances which the more senior medical officers do not enjoy. He was of the opinion that the junior doctors are too "rough" and "outspoken" and this was why they were able to secure these allowances for themselves. The senior doctor felt that nurses were the most grossly exploited group in the medical profession and that the government could not real-

istically expect them to stay and work under the present conditions for the pay they are getting.

Senior doctors as a group also tend to object to the "unorganised" nature of the industrial actions taken by junior doctors. They feel that the junior doctors just "down tools" as a knee-jerk reaction to frustration and that this approach is not very productive. There is an obvious division on strategy influenced by the amount of time that junior and senior doctors are willing to wait in order to have their problems looked into. These differences have a lot to do with the differing economic and social circumstances of the junior and senior doctors.

Most senior doctors who are specialists and are practising solely or predominantly in the private sector earn in excess of Z\$1.5 million per annum after tax. As has been indicated by the general practitioner cited above who confided that they earned at least Z\$1 million after tax, specialists charge more per consultation and depending on the degree of shortage of skills in their specialisation, they can realise over Z\$3 million per annum after tax. It was not possible to get any of them to indicate their exact earnings but according to some general and specialist practitioners, in the ranking of earnings amongst specialists, the radiologists earn the most, followed, in order, by ophthalmologists, urologists and general practitioners. These figures are certainly credible given that surgical specialists charge at least Z\$152.45 for an initial consultation and Z\$78.25 for a subsequent one and even more for surgical procedures. The medical specialists earn Z\$296. 20 for an initial consultation and Z\$108.55 for subsequent ones.

Given that private practitioners can claim a large proportion of their telephone, transport, furniture and related spending as legitimate expenditure on tools of trade, their lifestyles are quite comfortable. It is, therefore, not surprising that their choice of approach to workplace problems is linked to their ability to tolerate prolonged bargaining and negotiation with government, an approach which, from the point of view of junior doctors, appears as collaboration with the government. Since senior doctors are not exactly on the breadline, they can also afford to invest in etiquette and procedure in their dealings with government since their lifestyles are vulnerable to government regulation as happened, to a limited extent, in the early 1980s. Senior doctors have invested in training, expensive equipment and their practises over time so they have a lot to lose if government decides to be punitive through all manner of regulations. In contrast, junior doctors feel they have nothing to protect in struggling for better wages and working conditions in the same manner that unskilled workers have done since independence.

Nurses have to deal with the fact that they are at the bottom of the medical professional hierarchy which privileges doctors, who are predominantly male, over nurses, who are predominantly female. For this reason, nurses have, over the years, found themselves waging struggles for improvement in their conditions of work independent of the doctors. This has culminated in the decision by nurses to form an association of their own and to challenge their limited say on the Health Professions´ Council in spite of the fact that they constitute the majority of the registered and dues-paying members of the health professions in Zimbabwe.

The current problems being experienced in the health sector have a lot to do with the demoralisation of the nurses who, as one nurse said, ".... are treated as the handmaidens of the doctors". Nurses feel that they are treated shoddily by both government and most doctors who tend to bully them and act out status differences in the workplace. How this issue will be resolved is still unclear in the face of the government's professed inability to pay decent salaries to nurses. As it is, some nurses are voting with their feet and leaving the profession altogether or alternatively, joining the non-governmental and private sectors. Those who remain say they are disgruntled and demoralised. Judging by the public's constant complaints in the press, there is certainly a lot that is wrong with nursing services in the hospitals.

The nurses started organising in the late 1980s and now have an association, the Zimbabwe Nurses' Association, which champions their cause. The association is currently trying to get the government to promulgate a separate piece of legislation, a Nurses' Act, to govern its members as professionals. The Zimbabwe Nurses' Association has been successful in bringing the cause of the nurses to the public arena, bargaining for improved conditions for nurses, and establishing a presence that is powerful in the Health Professions' Council. The Health Professions' Council has historically been doctordominated despite the fact that the majority of the dues-paying members of the health profession have been State Registered and State Certified Nurses. This is partly due to the fact that in the British health service after which the colonial health service was modelled, nurses are subordinate to doctors and their tasks essentially low technology based as opposed to the relatively high technology role of the doctors. The gender segmentation which has been observed in the Zimbabwean health service has tended to translate into gender discrimination, resulting in women's work in the health service being underpaid and undervalued in comparison to that of the men. As Sanders (1985) contends, the work of other health professionals is almost always

defined in relation to that of doctors to whom these other health professionals are subordinated in the medical hierarchy.

Under conditions of economic stricture, nurses are increasingly unable to "care" for and nurture patients, especially with the devaluation of medicine and its loss of prestige as a profession at all but the private and specialist levels. In the absence of status and good pay, the caring ethic is rapidly being eroded with women abandoning the profession altogether or going into private nursing or migrating to better paying countries. Thus, caring has been shown to occur under specific conditions, namely, when people feel their profession has status, gives them satisfaction, has public recognition and respect, and is well remunerated. As nurses' salaries and conditions started to deteriorate in the 1980s, their career strategies also changed with more women going into teaching, commerce and industry and others migrating in the same way that peasant and working class men had done in colonial Zimbabwe.

Dissatisfaction amongst professionals in the health sector

Having analysed the conditions under which health professionals labour in the health sector, the issue of dissatisfaction with their work needs to be addressed. While it is difficult to pinpoint what particular issues and problems may produce dissatisfaction for each health professional, it is still possible to identify a number of factors that contributed. The first and most obvious issue is the lack of money to maintain the present levels of staffing, pay and conditions of service for professionals in the health sector. Since the inception of the structural adjustment programme, the government has, among other things, made a conscious choice to cut back spending on the health sector. However, what that decision did was to introduce new problems on top of those that already existed before the SAP. The SAP was ostensibly undertaken to deal with the declining revenue base of the state, the deterioration in the productive capacity of the economy and the slowdown in job creation. At the workplace level, what the SAP did was to make work even more demanding and the conditions of work less pleasant for doctors and nurses while the service provided to consumers became less satisfactory.

While strikes in the health sector have been the most dramatic manifestation of the dissatisfaction amongst health professionals with their work and the conditions under which it is performed, less dramatic forms of dissatisfaction have been manifested through the rapidity of labour turnover. Many nurses and doctors have left government service for the private sector in Zimbabwe while others have left Zimbabwe altogether especially if they wanted to stay in the profession and increase their income and/or qualifications. Thus, health personnel, have had to choose how to deal with their dissatisfaction and a significant proportion have chosen to leave Zimbabwe as

well as government service. This has left those who, for different reasons, cannot leave Zimbabwe or government service to deal with the worst aspects of the decay of the health services in Zimbabwe. Particularly badly affected among those who stayed behind are the junior doctors and nurses.

Given the government's hostility and aggressive responses to all strikes, employee groups have had to couch their dissatisfaction in a language that is non-political and is, therefore, acceptable to the state in the first instance and then to the wider society. Thus, nurses and doctors ask for more pay, better risk allowances, retention allowances, night allowances, transport allowances etc. However, non-health sector employee organizations have difficulty taking the government head on about the state of the health service. They cannot articulate the grievances of the majority of the population about the state of the health services because, traditionally, the health professionals have been perceived to be at the top of the professional pecking order and, therefore, distanced from the hurly burly of the political arena. Thus, their occupational history in Zimbabwe has cut them off from the more direct channels for negotiating their grievances.

The associations of professionals do not have much direct influence over the state because in the civil service, there is no machinery for collective bargaining. During the 1990s, the government pressured employees not to demand large pay increases and as a mark of its seriousness, it took the lead in curtailing bonuses and other perks to its employees at a time of high domestic inflation. Thus, the lack of alternatives for supplementing incomes through informal work and, in the case of junior doctors, the withholding of practising certificates until government service had been performed, diminished the possibilities for private work for health sector workers. It was inevitable that workers' energies would be directed at improving formal work conditions and pay rather than exploring alternatives for income supplementation outside the workplace. Thus, instead of taking individual action and pursuing individual solutions to diminishing incomes and poor work conditions, health workers started organising in their workplaces to deal with their dissatisfaction.

This is not to say that there is no personal dimension to dissatisfaction at work. As has been shown in the example of the two migrant doctors profiled in this report, the same conditions of work can generate different expressions of dissatisfaction among different people depending on their tolerance, ability or willingness to defer gratification, and plans for their future. As can be seen from these profiles, the expectation has been that junior doctors have to put in time as interns while they wait for their chance to specialise, become consultants and private practitioners. However, that career trajectory has been threatened by the economic reform programme and the rationalization of the government's expenditure. There is no guarantee that the junior doctor who

waits will be able to get trained in a badly equipped hospital with busy and, in some areas, virtually absent consultants. Waiting also delays the junior doctor's entry into private practise where money can be made. In the meantime, colleagues who eschew specialisation can move in as general practitioners and dominate another chunk of the market, particularly that of patients on medical aid. This particular niche of the market is endangered by retrenchments and redundancies amongst semi-skilled and clerical workers in government.

It is not surprising that some junior doctors like Doctor X, rather than struggle to get better government investment in the health sector, opt to leave, specialise and go into private practise on a part-time basis thus "having it all", albeit in a different country and environment. Others like Doctor Y, also eschew struggle in the health sector, leave, specialise and probably return as private doctors in a high-paying area of specialisation. Yet others, like the doctors who have remained in Zimbabwe, may "put in their time in hell", go into private practise part time while waiting to specialise. Whether they will actually specialise in Zimbabwe is a moot point but they will have earned high incomes and met some of their expectations as professionals.

As has been indicated in various interviews, especially those with the nurses, many of the assumptions about professionalism have been eroded by the health professionals' experience in the crumbling health service. Meritocracy, realisation of potential, guaranteed rewards and autonomy are some of the values that have been lost. The gap between the expectations of newly qualified health professionals and the reality that they find on the ground is just too wide. The role of politics in shaping the professions cannot be ignored any more and this realisation has generated different reactions among the health professionals. Those who feel that they cannot play the political game in order to advance themselves opt out of the public sector and take up practise in the private sector where government influence is not as obvious and as intrusive. Those who can leave do so and can later decide when to return and on what terms. Those who are "trapped" in the service try to complete their time without falling foul of the system. Some do not succeed as the two deregistered junior doctors who were in the strike of 1996 will testify.

Thus, the nurses and doctors who left were the ones whose dissatisfaction took on a dramatic manifestation. Their dissatisfaction may well have diminished as their status in the system improves through specialisation and they return as better qualified and individually empowered private practitioners. While the macro situation in the economy and the health sector remains the same or deteriorates, the turnover of health personnel is likely to continue as dissatisfied practitioners leave, strike, drag their heels at work and some eventually return to the private sector. In the long term, this might be a mani-

festation of the increasing privatisation of the health sector with only the most rudimentary public health institutions remaining to service the most destitute.

Private and personal dissatisfaction among health practitioners is not likely to turn into collective action with nurses, junior and senior doctors and consumers of health services getting organised to pressure government to reform the health sector for the benefit of the patients in the first instance. Instead, individual doctors and nurses will change sectors, countries and professions as long as their skills are in high demand. Nurses have less room for manoeuvre since there is a limit to how fast the private health sector can expand to accommodate experienced nurses. Their numbers are larger than those of the doctors. Doctors, on the other hand, can exercise a wider variety of options including total private practise, government and partial private practise, locums and government practise and migration to neighbouring countries where there are opportunities to specialise and enter private practise eventually.

In the meantime, the younger junior doctors will have growing incentives to demand more pay and more allowances and perhaps, to start posing more direct political questions about state priorities in the planning of public expenditure. In the medium term, medicine might not remain such an attractive career for young people coming out of high school especially if the private sector health market becomes more competitive. Judging from the experiences of other adjusting African countries, it is not conceivable that the government will improve remuneration, working conditions and technology in the health sector to a dramatic extent. Therefore, it is not unreasonable to expect that the form in which the public health sector can develop will not be along the western curative high technology model. Ironically, the state might have to readopt aspects of the Chinese model which it has supposedly jettisoned, in favour of the market model, not because of a strongly-held conviction about the appropriateness of the Chinese model in a developing country but because of its cost effectiveness.

User fees as a non-solution to deteriorating public health care provision

Part of the state's adjustment programme has involved the levying of user fees on patients. This is partly a result of the fact that spending on health has plummeted, reaching an all time low in 1992/93 when only 2.5% of the national budget was spent on health. In the 1991/1992 financial year, the government started enforcing user charges as part of its cost-recovery effort. Under this programme, people earning less than Z\$150 per annum were exempt from paying the levy. By mid-1992, the exemption level was increased to Z\$400 in recognition of inflation, joblessness and the real cost of drugs, consultations etc. In order to increase revenue, the costs were raised again in

1994 to cover central, district and rural clinics so that those who could pay did and those who could not, had to show documentary evidence from employers, councillors and government social welfare agencies that they could not. The government announced in 1994 that user fees would be introduced all round so as to increase the budget contribution from health from 3% to 33%. Table 20 summarises the prevailing user charges in different health facilities in Zimbabwe.

Table 20: Health sector user charges

Year	Hospital	Service type	Adult fee/day	Children's fee/day
1994	Parirenyatwa	Outpatient	Z\$ 42	Z\$ 21
	Central Hosp	General ward	Z\$200	Z\$100
	•	Private ward	Z\$450-500	Z\$225-275
		Intensive care	Z\$300	Z\$150
		Maternity ward	Z\$100	N/A
1996	Parirenyatwa	Outpatient	Z\$ 64	Z\$ 32
	Central Hosp	General ward	Z\$375	Z\$170
	•	Private ward	Z\$ 625-825	Z\$340-415
		Intensive care	Z\$450	Z\$225
		Maternity ward	N/A	N/A
1996	Harare	Outpatient	Z\$ 52	Z\$ 26
		General ward	Z\$120	Z\$ 60
		Private ward	Z\$250	Z\$125
		Intensive care	N/A	N/A
		Maternity	N/A	N/A

Source: Author's field survey.

These fees applied to all government hospitals in the same category countrywide. Private hospital fees are charged at over Z\$1,000 for admission per day and are only accessible to people on medical aid or with very high incomes.

The immediate impact of the introduction of user fees was a decline in attendance at health facilities with the effect that the incomes that were expected to flow from such attendance could not be realised. Tuberculosis, mental illness, and leprosy were not subject to fees and by 1993, diarrhoea treatment was also made free. Despite these measures, transport costs, drug shortages, poor service delivery and the parlous state of clinics and hospitals deterred patients from attending government facilities. According to the private practitioners in Chitungwiza, a low income town, even the poorest households now try to access the private practitioners on credit or under some other arrangement since there is not much point in attending a government facility where there are no drugs or doctors and registered nurses to attend to patients.

The decline in attendance at health facilities and the channelling of patients to private practitioners, traditional healers and other services has frustrated income generation through user fees by government. It is, therefore, quite difficult to try and provide financial incentives to doctors and nurses by levying patients who, in most cases, cannot afford to pay for health services. According to the hospital superintendents and administrators who were interviewed, even if a hospital collected fees assiduously, these fees would not accrue to the hospital in question but would go to the government's central account. Thus, there is no incentive to collect the fees. Even the fees of patients who are supposed to be covered by the Social Funds for the poor, are not forthcoming from the government so that, in effect, most hospitals are owed money by the government. It is a vicious circle. It is not possible to deal with incentives for personnel outside the arena of general fiscal policy in the civil service.

The alternative

The alternative to a health care system that is built on high salaries for doctors and specialists would be to take the existing community-based primary health care programmes that have been introduced in the country to their logical conclusion by relying less on hospital-based doctors and nurses and more on health teams based in the communities where the patients reside. Sanders (1985) has described aspects of this community-based system as it functions in China, Cuba and Bangladesh. Using the colonial Zimbabwean model which was based on the "supernurse" that was unfortunately abolished at independence, it would be possible to provide more specialised medical training to SRNs with work experience so that they could supervise and train a huge cadre of village and district residents to provide environmental, health and preventive education and medical care while dealing with minor surgery and some specialised procedures at that level.

These health workers would be paid competitive salaries and would be encouraged to work under decent conditions but would not stay in medical school for six years and would make an impact from the beginning since they would be working in their communities. The government hospitals would retain some specialists for referral purposes and do away with the problem of centralisation and the differential endowment of institutions with money, drugs and other necessities which, currently, tend to be concentrated in the urban and provincial hospitals. The doctors who desire specialised and expensive training could still pay for themselves to undertake this training.

The state, in turn, would have to refocus its health spending to cover sanitation, vaccination, education and popular mobilisation which would make people more responsible for the services that impact on their health. At

the moment, government has taken decisions about health in ways that have undermined the health of the very people it claims to serve while demoralising health workers who were trained at great expense. This has resulted in the alienation of many health workers such that an estimated 70% of physicians and 60% of the nurses are privately employed in Zimbabwe and neighbouring countries. The rural and urban poor have suffered in this situation since they cannot access the private health system while the public health system is so run down that in some cases, it can be dangerous to patients.

Conclusion

The major question that Zimbabwe faces today is whether it can afford professionals in health who would be paid at the rates which would attract them into and keep them in the public service. This is an important issue because, as this study shows, the average doctor who entered medical school in the first instance because of very high academic grades, undergoes many years of medical training which is focused more on the physical and technological aspects of medicine and less on social medicine. The best remunerated and regarded practitioners are in curative medicine and virtually all doctors aspire to a similar status and comparable earnings. The private and senior practitioners focus on individual cases that fall within their clinical specialisations but their interest in and commitment to teaching even that clinical aspect is waning or competes with their individual career and entrepreneurial ambitions and activities in the private sector.

The sectors and specialisations in which doctors focus are outside the reach of the poor and the majority of the patients in Zimbabwe are poor. Private medicine is too expensive for the majority of Zimbabweans to be able to afford while doctors expect high remuneration for their skills, training and expertise. Many private and government health practitioners spend most of their time treating simple and preventable diseases which do not tax their expensive training. Despite the fact that these points were recognised after independence, very little transformation has taken place in medical training and restructuring, partly because the top managers and administrators in the public health sector are themselves western and/ or university trained doctors with a vested interest in the present health system despite its problems and inefficiencies.

However, this study has shown that the coercion of doctors through the withholding of practising certificates does not work. It either drives junior doctors to migrate or to do their stint in government and leave as soon as possible. Unless government invests in the services and infrastructure, commerce and industry in ways that benefit the majority of rural Zimbabweans, there is little prospect of retaining doctors and nurses in rural areas and in government service in urban areas. As this study has shown, most doctors and nurses would rather take their chances in the private sector or use the government sector for training and experience which they will then deploy for maximum financial gain in the private sector or overseas.

Government needs to raise the standards and quality of public health institutions especially at the village, district and provincial levels so that people do not have to flock into central hospitals for treatment of minor ailments and doctors do not have to spend their time doing unchallenging work with meagre resources. This is especially so with the spread of AIDS which cannot be handled through the existing curative structures. Now is the time to refocus health priorities and redefine health practitioners' roles rather than continuing to dissipate energy on ways of exercising futile control over doctors who cannot be retained at the present remunerative levels and conditions of service. The experiences of other adjusting countries show that they too have been unable to retain their nurses and doctors in the public service unless they pay them salaries that their adjusting economies cannot sustain. In Botswana and South Africa, the average black patient is more likely to be attended by a Zimbabwean, Zambian, Nigerian, Ugandan or Ghanaian doctor than a South African or Tswana one.

While the UNDP and the IOM may try to intervene to repatriate individual professionals to Africa, their chances of success are minuscule because the outmigration of professionals is not diminishing. These bodies do not address the macro issues in African polities and economies and it is these macro conditions that often lead professionals to migrate out of Africa. The health professionals' exodus into private medicine will also not abate. This has been demonstrated by this study as health professionals pursue their personal and career ambitions in ways that do not necessarily accord with the plans of the Ministry of Health. The health professionals do not migrate only because they are pursuing individual careers for themselves; they also assess the political and social environment so that they can determine whether the country's policies augur well for their children's education, health and general welfare. As was evident from the cases profiled in this study, many professionals migrated because they did not place much hope in the school system, the future of university education, the prospects for post-graduate medical training, the political and governance systems and the future of the economy of Zimbabwe. Among these concerns are political issues which they factored into their decisions to migrate, although most of these respondents did not identify themselves as "political" people. In fact, many respondents and those who refused to take part in the study did not want to be engaged by the researcher on the political aspects of their migration decisions. They wanted to do the best for themselves and their families by voting with their feet. They were not interested in political confrontations and struggles which might derail them from focusing on the well being of their households. By leaving, they condemned the political and economic present as inadequate for meeting their needs. They did not want to sacrifice themselves, their skills and their

children's futures in an uncertain political and social climate. Their decisions cannot, therefore, be dismissed simply as unpatriotic.

The study also showed the gulf between the reality of migrants' decision making contexts and the assumptions of the officials in the Ministry of Health. In the nursing profession, the most valuable, experienced and specialised nurses were the ones who were leaving while the junior ones remained in the system. This is costly and the Ministry of Health needs to take this into cognisance when designing its incentive structures. In the case of junior doctors, it was the ones most desirous of specialisation who left together with those who had wives and children who needed tertiary education and good quality schooling. Amongst the women, two doctors were female and had graduate and professional spouses; the couples migrated because there were good opportunities for post-graduate training and/or highly remunerated work for both of them. The nurses who migrated were skilled and some were married; it is clear that marriage is no longer a barrier to migration by women. These women are ambitious, have highly qualified partners and are, therefore, able to negotiate in their relationships to redefine domestic obligations in ways that allow them to pursue their ambitions as well as get well remunerated jobs that, in turn, empower them in their relationships.

While the health profession remains unreconstructed and doctors and nurses are given very specialised training that equips them for servicing the private sector, it is more than likely that the medical brain drain from Zimbabwe will accelerate well into the next millennium. This has been the experience of other African countries and there is no reason to expect that Zimbabwe and her neighbours will be exceptions to this. While today, the bulk of Zimbabwean doctors and nurses migrate to Botswana and South Africa, as those markets become glutted, the migration will very likely start to be extra-continental.

The diminishing of the private market for medical services will affect most new medical practitioners. This will obviously limit the scope for private practise for those doctors coming into the profession in the future. In many specialisations, there will not be enough room for many new practitioners or alternatively, there will be more competition and the incomes for all but the practitioners in the most severely underserviced areas and specialisations will be reduced. In any case, there will still be a need to deal with the issues of staff retention in the government sector in the long term.

This study has shown that professionals make decisions on the basis of a wide range of concerns for themselves and their households and these concerns will need to be addressed by governments. While nurses and doctors undergo training regimes that, together with their professional traditions, tend to make them eschew politics, the increasing politicisation, during the economic crisis and structural adjustment years, of health sector decision

making must be carefully re-considered. Under SAP, unprecedented militancy has been exhibited by professionals, including doctors, nurses, teachers and others. Professionals have found themselves questioning the government on its decisions and actions. The militancy of nurses' and junior doctors' organisations cannot be ignored. The roots of this militancy have been dealt with in this study and the decision to migrate by these professionals is another dimension of the response of health professionals to adverse workplace and wider macro-economic, social and political developments. This study has also indicated that female professionals have begun to deal with the difficulties of the SAP years by adopting migration as a strategy. But the crises of the Zimbabwean health sector are not inevitable and creative alternatives could be explored in order both to improve service delivery and the retention of professional staff.

List of Key Interviewees in Zimbabwe

- 1) Director of Nursing
- 2) Superintendent, Parirenyatwa Hospital, Harare.
- 3) Director of Planning, Ministry of Health.
- 4) President, Hospital Doctors' Association.
- 5) Registrar, Health Professions Council.
- 6) Superintendent, Mpilo Hospital, Bulawayo.
- 7) Superintendent, Bulawayo Central Hospital.
- 8) Regional Director for Health, Matabeleland North Province.
- 9) Officer: Recruitment and Resignations, Ministry of Health
- 10) Minister of Health, Government of Zimbabwe.
- 11) President, Zimbabwe Nurses' Association.
- 12) Former Superintendent, Parirenyatwa Hospital.
- 13) Hospital Administrator, Mpilo Hospital.
- 14) Former Matron, Ministry of Health

Bibliography

- Barnes, T. and Win, E. (1972), To live a better life. Harare: Baobab.
- Bijlmakers, L., Bassett, M. and Sanders, D. (1998), Socio-Economic Stress, Health and Child Nutritional Status in Zimbabwe at a Time of Economic Structural Adjustment: A Three Year Longitudinal Study. Research Report No. 105. Uppsala: Nordiska Afrikainstiutet.
- Bromley, R and Gerry, C. (1979), Casual Work and Poverty in Third World Cities. Chichester: John Wiley.
- Carey, M. (1993), "Dependency theory still relevant in explaining highly skilled human capital migration from LDCs" in *Swansea Geographer*, 30, pp 57–67.
- Chavundi, G.L. (1994), *Traditional Medicine in Modern Zimbabwe*. Harare: University of Zimbabwe.
- Chisvo, M. (1993), "Government Spending on Social Service and the Impact of Structural Adjustment in Zimbabwe". Report prepared for UNICEF, Zimbabwe Office.
- Cotgrove, S. (1978) The Science of Society. London: Allen and Unwin.
- Collier, P. (1995), "Resource Allocation and Credibility". Interim Report of the AERC Study on Regional Trade and Trade Liberalization in Sub-Saharan Africa.
- Crisp, J. (1984), The Story of an African Working Class; Ghanaian Miners' Struggles, 1870–1980. London: Zed Press.
- Danso, K. (1995), "The African Brain Drain: Causes and Policy Prescriptions." in *Journal of Development Alternatives*, 14. (1–2), pp 249–264.
- Gaidzanwa, R.B. and Cheater, A.P. (1996), "Gender and Mobility in Southern Africa: Citizenship in Neo-Patrimonial States" in *Journal of Southern African Studies*, Vol. 22. No.2., June.
- Gelfand, M. (1988), Godly Medicine: A history of its medical missions. Gweru: Mambo Press.
- Gibbon, P. (Ed.) (1995), Structural Adjustment and the Working Poor in Zimbabwe. Uppsala: Nordiska Afrikainstitutet.
- Grillo, R. (1973), African Railwaymen: Solidarity and Opposition in an East African Labour Force. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Van Hear, N. (1994), "Migration, Displacement and Social Integration". Occasional Paper No. 9. Geneva: UNRISD.
- Hussein, S. (1994), "Migration in Southern Africa: A Comparative Perspective" in *African Insight*, Vol. 24. No. 1, pp 60–61.
- Iliffe, J. (1970), "A History of the Dockworkers of Dar es Salaam" in Tanzanian Notes and Records. No. 71.
- Jirira, O.K. (1994) "Structural Adjustment: The experience of Zimbabwe". Paper presented at the African Regional Meeting on Alternative Economic Frameworks, DAWN. Dakar.
- Lennock, J. (1994) Paying for Health: Poverty and Structural Adjustment in Zimbabwe. Oxfam Publications.
- Little, K. (1973), *African Women in Towns*: An Aspect of Africa's Social Revolution. Cambridge University Press, London.

Mutizwa-Mangiza, D. (1996), "The Medical Profession and the State in Zimbabwe: A sociological Study of Professional Autonomy". Ph. D. thesis. University of Warwick. Department of Sociology.

Van Onselen, C. (1976), Chibaro: A Study of Mine Labour in Rhodesia. London: Pluto Press.

Peil, M. (1972) The Ghanaian Factory Worker. Cambridge London: University Press.

Pellow, D. (1977), Women of Accra. A Study of Options. Reference Publications.

Report of the Commission of Inquiry into Incomes, Prices and Conditions of Service. GoZ. 1981.

Sandbrook, R. (1977), 'The Political Potential of African Urban Workers" in *Canadian Journal of African Studies*, Vol. XI, No. 3, pp 411–433.

Sanders, D. (1985), The Struggle for Health, Medicine and the Politics of Underdevelopment. Macmillan.

Schuster, I. (1979), The New Women of Lusaka. Mayfield Publishing Co.

Schwart, H. and Jacobs, J. (1979), *Qualitative Sociology: A Method to the Madness*. The Free Press.

Sudarkassa, N. (1973), Where Women Work: A Study of Yoruba Women in the Marketplace and in the Home. University of Michigan.

Todisco, E. and Panganani, T. (eds.) (1985), Studi Emigrazione. Roma.

Publications of the research programme "Political and Social Context of Structural Adjustment in Africa" published by the Nordic Africa Institute

- Gibbon P., Bangura and A. Ofstad (eds.), 1992, Authoritarianism, Democracy and Adjustment. The Politics of Economic Reform in Africa. Seminar proceedings no. 26.
- Gibbon, P. (ed.), 1993, Social Change and Economic Reform in Africa.
- Chachage, C.S.L., M. Ericsson and P. Gibbon, 1993, *Mining and Structural Adjustment. Studies on Zimbabwe and Tanzania.* Research report no. 92.
- Neocosmos, M., 1993, The Agrarian Question in Africa and the Concept of "Accumulation from Below". Economics and Politics in the Struggle for Democracy. Research report no. 93.
- Kanyinga. K., A.S.Z. Kiondo and P. Tidemand, 1994, *The New Local Level Politics in East Africa. Studies on Uganda, Tanzania and Kenya*. Edited and introduced by Peter Gibbon. Research report no. 95.
- Osaghae, E.E., 1995, Structural Adjustment and Ethnicity in Nigeria. Research report no. 98.
- Gibbon, P. (ed.), 1995, Markets, Civil Society and Democracy in Kenya.
- Gibbon P. (ed.), 1995, Structural Adjustment and the Working Poor in Zimbabwe.
- Gibbon, P., 1995, Liberalised Development in Tanzania.
- Bijlmakers. L.A., M.T. Bassett and D.M. Sanders, 1996, *Health and Structural Adjustment in Rural and Urban Zimbabwe*. Research report no. 101.
- Gibbon, P. and A.O. Olukoshi, 1996, Structural Adjustment and Socio-Economic Change in Sub-Saharan Africa. Some Conceptual, Methodological and Research Issues. Research report no. 102.
- Olukoshi. A.O. and L. Laakso (eds.), 1996, Challenges to the Nation-State in Africa.
- Olukoshi, A.O. (ed.), 1998, The Politics of Opposition in Contemporary Africa.
- Egwu, S.G., 1998, Structural Adjustment, Agrarian Change and Rural Ethnicity in Nigeria. Research report no. 103.
- Olukoshi, A.O., 1998, The Elusive Prince of Denmark. Structural Adjustment and the Crisis of Governance in Africa. Research report no. 104.
- Bijlmakers. L.A., M.T. Bassett and D.M. Sanders, 1998, Socioeconomic Stress, Health and Child Nutritional Status in Zimbabwe at a Time of Economic Structural Adjustment. A Three Year Longitudinal Study. Research report no. 105.

- Mupedziswa, R. and P. Gumbo, 1998, Structural Adjustment and Women Informal Sector Traders in Harare, Zimbabwe. Research report no. 106.
- Chiwele, D.K., P. Muyatwa-Sipula and H. Kalinda, 1998, Private Sector Response to Agricultural Marketing Liberalisation in Zambia. A Case Study of Eastern Province Maize Markets. Research report no. 107.
- Amanor, K.S., 1999, Global Restructuring and Land Rights in Ghana. Forest Food Chains, Timber and Rural Livelihoods. Research report no. 108.
- Ongile, G.A., 1999, Gender and Agricultural Supply Responses to Structural Adjustment Programmes. A Case Study of Smallholder Tea Producers in Kericho, Kenya. Research report no. 109.
- Sachikonye, Lloyd M., 1999, Restructuring or De-Industrializing? Zimbabwe's Textile and Metal Industries under Adjustment. Resarch report no. 110.
- Gaidzanwa, Rudo, 1999, Voting with their Feet. Zimbabwean Nurses and Doctors in the Era of Structural Adjustment. Resarch report no. 111.

Some of the reports are out of print. Photocopies of these reports can be obtained at a cost of SEK 0:50/page.

- 1. Meyer-Heiselberg, Richard, *Notes from Liberated African Department in the Archives at Fourah Bay College, Freetown, Sierra Leone.* 61 pp. 1967 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 2. Not published.
- 3. Carlsson, Gunnar, Benthonic Fauna in African Watercourses with Special Reference to Black Fly Populations. 13 pp. 1968 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 4. Eldblom, Lars, Land Tenure—Social Organiza tion and Structure. 18 pp. 1969 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 5. Bjerén, Gunilla, Makelle Elementary School Drop-Out. 1967. 80 pp. 1969 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 6. Møberg, Jens Peter, Report Concerning the Soil Profile Investigation and Collection of Soil Samples in the West Lake Region of Tanzania. 44 pp. 1970 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 7. Selinus, Ruth, *The Traditional Foods of the Central Ethiopian Highlands*. 34 pp. 1971 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 8. Hägg, Ingemund, *Some State-Controlled Industrial Companies in Tanzania. A Case Study.* 18 pp. 1971 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 9. Bjerén, Gunilla, Some Theoretical and Methodological Aspects of the Study of African Urbanization. 38 pp. 1971 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 10. Linné, Olga, *An Evaluation of Kenya Science Teacher's College*. 67 pp. 1971. SEK 45,-
- 11. Nellis, John R., Who Pays Tax in Kenya? 22 pp. 1972. SEK 45,-
- 12. Bondestam, Lars, *Population Growth Control in Kenya*. 59 pp. 1972 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 13. Hall, Budd L., *Wakati Wa Furaha. An Evaluation of a Radio Study Group Campaign.* 47 pp. 1973. SEK 45,-
- 14. Stahl, Michael, Contradictions in Agricultural Development. A Study of Three Minimum Package Projects in Southern Ethiopia. 65 pp. 1973 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 15. Linné, Olga, *An Evaluation of Kenya Science Teachers College. Phase II 1970–71.* 91 pp. 1973 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 16. Lodhi, Abdulaziz Y., *The Institution of Slavery in Zanzibar and Pemba.* 40 pp. 1973. ISBN 91-7106-066-9 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 17. Lundqvist, Jan, The Economic Structure of Morogoro Town. Some Sectoral and Regional Characteristics of a Medium-Sized African Town. 70 pp. 1973. ISBN 91-7106-068-5 (OUT-OF-PRINT)

- 18. Bondestam, Lars, *Some Notes on African Statistics. Collection, Reliability and Interpretation.* 59 pp. 1973. ISBN 91-7106-069-4 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 19. Jensen, Peter Føge, *Soviet Research on Africa.* With Special Reference to International Relations. 68 pp. 1973. ISBN 91-7106-070-7 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 20. Sjöström, Rolf & Margareta, YDLC—A Literacy Campaign in Ethiopia. An Introductory Study and a Plan for Further Research. 72 pp. 1973. ISBN 91-7106-071-5 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 21. Ndongko, Wilfred A., *Regional Economic Planning in Cameroon*. 21 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-073-1
- 22. Pipping-van Hulten, Ida, An Episode of Colonial History: The German Press in Tanzania 1901–1914. 47 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-077-4
- 23. Magnusson, Åke, Swedish Investments in South Africa. 57 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-078-2
- 24. Nellis, John R., *The Ethnic Composition of Leading Kenyan Government Positions*. 26 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-079-0
- 25. Francke, Anita, *Kibaha Farmers' Training Centre. Impact Study 1965–1968.* 106 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-081-2
- 26. Aasland, Tertit, *On the Move-to-the-Left in Uganda 1969–1971*. 71 pp. 1974. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-083-9
- 27. Kirk-Greene, Anthony H.M., *The Genesis of the Nigerian Civil War and the Theory of Fear.* 32 pp. 1975. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-085-5
- 28. Okereke, Okoro, Agrarian Development Pro grammes of African Countries. A Reappraisal of Problems of Policy. 20 pp. 1975. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-086-3
- 29. Kjekshus, Helge, The Elected Elite. A Socio-Economic Profile of Candidates in Tanzania's Parliamentary Election, 1970. 40 pp. 1975. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-087-1
- 30. Frantz, Charles, *Pastoral Societies, Stratification and National Integration in Africa.* 34 pp. 1975. ISBN 91-7106-088-X (OUT OF PRINT)
- 31. Esh, Tina & Illith Rosenblum, *Tourism in Developing Countries—Trick or Treat? A Report from the Gambia.* 80 pp. 1975. ISBN 91-7106-094-4 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 32. Clayton, Anthony, *The 1948 Zanzibar General Strike*. 66 pp. 1976. ISBN 91-7106-094-4 (OUT OF PRINT)

- 33. Pipping, Knut, Land Holding in the Usangu Plain. A Survey of Two Villages in the Southern Highlands of Tanzania. 122 pp. 1976. ISBN 91-7106-097-9 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 34. Lundström, Karl Johan, North-Eastern Ethiopia: Society in Famine. A Study of Three Social Institutions in a Period of Severe Strain. 80 pp. 1976. ISBN 91-7106-098-7 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 35. Magnusson, Åke, *The Voice of South Africa*. 55 pp. 1976. ISBN 91-7106-106-1 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 36. Ghai, Yash P., Reflection on Law and Economic Integration in East Africa. 41 pp. 1976. ISBN 91-7106-105-3 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 37. Carlsson, Jerker, *Transnational Companies in Liberia. The Role of Transnational Companies in the Economic Development of Liberia.* 51 pp. 1977. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-107-X
- 38. Green, Reginald H., *Toward Socialism and Self Reliance. Tanzania's Striving for Sustained Transition Projected.* 57 pp. 1977. ISBN 91-7106-108-8 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 39. Sjöström, Rolf & Margareta, Literacy Schools in a Rural Society. A Study of Yemissrach Dimts Literacy Campaign in Ethiopia. 130 pp. 1977. ISBN 91-7106-109-6 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 40. Stahl, Michael, New Seeds in Old Soil. A Study of the Land Reform Process in Western Wollega, Ethiopia 1975–76. 90 pp. 1977. SEK 45,-ISBN 91-7106-112-6
- 41. Holmberg, Johan, Grain Marketing and Land Reform in Ethiopia. An Analysis of the Marketing and Pricing of Food Grains in 1976 after the Land Reform. 34 pp. 1977. ISBN 91-7106-113-4 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 42. Egerö, Bertil, *Mozambique and Angola: Reconstruction in the Social Sciences.* 78 pp. 1977. ISBN 91-7106-118-5 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 43. Hansen, H. B., Ethnicity and Military Rule in Uganda. 136 pp. 1977. ISBN 91-7106-118-5 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 44. Bhagavan, M.R., Zambia: Impact of Industrial Strategy on Regional Imbalance and Social Inequality. 76 pp. 1978. ISBN 91-7106-119-3 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 45. Aaby, Peter, *The State of Guinea-Bissau*. African Socialism or Socialism in Africa? 35 pp. 1978. ISBN 91-7106-133-9 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 46. Abdel-Rahim, Muddathir, *Changing Patterns of Civilian-Military Relations in the Sudan.* 32 pp. 1978. ISBN 91-7106-137-1 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 47. Jönsson, Lars, *La Révolution Agraire en Algérie. Historique, contenu et problèmes.* 84 pp. 1978. ISBN 91-7106-145-2 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 48. Bhagavan, M.R., A Critique of "Appropriate" Technology for Underdeveloped Countries. 56 pp. 1979. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-150-9
- 49. Bhagavan, M.R., Inter-Relations Between Technological Choices and Industrial Strategies in

- Third World Countries. 79 pp. 1979. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-151-7
- 50. Torp, Jens Erik, *Industrial Planning and Development in Mozambique. Some Preliminary Considerations.* 59 pp. 1979. ISBN 91-7106-153-3 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 51. Brandström, Per, Jan Hultin & Jan Lindström, *Aspects of Agro-Pastoralism in East Africa*. 60 pp. 1979. ISBN 91-7106-155-X (OUT OF PRINT)
- 52. Egerö, Bertil, *Colonization and Migration. A Summary of Border-Crossing Movements in Tanzania before 1967.* 45 pp. 1979. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-159-2
- 53. Simson, Howard, *Zimbabwe—A Country Study*. 138 pp. 1979. ISBN 91-7106-160-6 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 54. Beshir, Mohamed Omer, *Diversity Regional-ism and National Unity*. 50 pp. 1979. ISBN 91-7106-166-5 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 55. Eriksen, Tore Linné, *Modern African History:* Some Historiographical Observations. 27 pp. 1979. ISBN 91-7106-167-3 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 56. Melander, Göran, *Refugees in Somalia*. 48 pp. 1980. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-169-X
- 57. Bhagavan, M.R., Angola: Prospects for Socialist Industrialisation. 48 pp. 1980. ISBN 91-7106-175-4 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 58. Green, Reginald H., From Südwestafrika to Namibia. The Political Economy of Transition. 45 pp. 1981. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-188-6
- 59. Isaksen, Jan, *Macro-Economic Management and Bureaucracy: The Case of Botswana.* 53 pp. 1981, SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-192-4
- 60. Odén, Bertil, *The Macroeconomic Position of Botswana*. 84 pp. 1981. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-193-2
- 61. Westerlund, David, From Socialism to Islam? Notes on Islam as a Political Factor in Contemporary Africa. 62 pp. 1982. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-203-3
- 62. Tostensen, Arne, Dependence and Collective Self-Reliance in Southern Africa. The Case of the Southern African Development Coordination Conference (SADCC). 170 pp. 1982. ISBN 91-7106-207-6 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 63. Rudebeck, Lars, *Problèmes de pouvoir pop* ulaire et de développement. Transition difficile en Guinée-Bissau. 73 pp. 1982. ISBN 91-7106-208-4 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 64. Nobel, Peter, Refugee Law in the Sudan. With The Refugee Conventions and The Regulation of Asylum Act of 1974. 56 pp. 1982. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-209-2
- 65. Sano, H-O, The Political Economy of Food in Nigeria 1960–1982. A Discussion on Peasants,

- State, and World Economy. 108 pp. 1983. ISBN 91-7106-210-6 (OUT-OF-PRINT)
- 66. Kjærby, Finn, *Problems and Contradictions in the Development of Ox-Cultivation in Tanzania.* 164 pp. 1983. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-211-4
- 67. Kibreab, Gaim, Reflections on the African Refugee Problem: A Critical Analysis of Some Basic Assumptions. 154 pp. 1983. ISBN 91-7106-212-2 (OUT-OF-PRINT) (
- 68. Haarløv, Jens, *Labour Regulation and Black Workers' Struggles in South Africa.* 80 pp. 1983. SEK 20,-. ISBN 91-7106-213-0
- 69. Matshazi, Meshack Jongilanga & Christina Tillfors, A Survey of Workers' Education Activities in Zimbabwe, 1980–1981. 85 pp. 1983. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-217-3
- 70. Hedlund, Hans & Mats Lundahl, *Migration and Social Change in Rural Zambia*. 107 pp. 1983. SEK 50,-. ISBN 91-7106-220-3
- 71. Gasarasi, Charles P., *The Tripartite Approach* to the Resettlement and Integration of Rural Refugees in Tanzania. 76 pp. 1984. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-222-X
- 72. Kameir, El-Wathig & I. Kursany, *Corruption as a "Fifth" Factor of Production in the Sudan.* 33 pp. 1985. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-223-8
- 73. Davies, Robert, South African Strategy Towards Mozambique in the Post-Nkomati Period. A Critical Analysis of Effects and Implications. 71 pp. 1985. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-238-6
- 74. Bhagavan, M.R. The Energy Sector in SADCC Countries. Policies, Priorities and Options in the Context of the African Crisis. 41 pp. 1985. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-240-8
- 75. Bhagavan, M.R. *Angola's Political Economy* 1975–1985. 89 pp. 1986. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-248-3
- 76. Östberg, Wilhelm, *The Kondoa Transformation. Coming to Ggrips with Soil Erosion in Central Tanzania.* 99 pp. 1986. ISBN 91-7106-251-3 (OUT OF PRINT)
- 77. Fadahunsi, Akin, *The Development Process and Technology. A Case for a Resources Based Development Strategy in Nigeria.* 41 pp. 1986. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-265-3
- 78. Suliman, Hassan Sayed, *The Nationalist Move ments in the Maghrib. A Comparative Approach.* 87 pp. 1987. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-266-1
- 79. Saasa, Oliver S., Zambia's Policies towards Foreign Investment. The Case of the Mining and Non-Mining Sectors. 65 pp. 1987. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-271-8
- 80. Andræ, Gunilla & Björn Beckman, *Industry Goes Farming. The Nigerian Raw Material Crisis and the Case of Textiles and Cotton.* 68 pp. 1987. SEK 50,-. ISBN 91-7106-273-4

- 81. Lopes, Carlos & Lars Rudebeck, *The Socialist Ideal in Africa. A Debate.* 27 pp. 1988. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-280-7
- 82. Hermele, Kenneth, *Land Struggles and Social Differentiation in Southern Mozambique. A Case Study of Chokwe, Limpopo 1950–1987.* 64 pp. 1988. SEK 50,- ISBN 91-7106-282-3
- 83. Smith, Charles David, *Did Colonialism Capture the Peasantry? A Case Study of the Kagera District, Tanza nia.* 34 pp. 1989. SEK 45,-. ISBN 91-7106-289-0
- 84. Hedlund, S. & M. Lundahl, *Ideology as a Deter minant of Economic Systems: Nyerere and Ujamaa in Tanzania.* 54 pp. 1989. SEK 50,-. ISBN 91-7106-291-2
- 85. Lindskog, Per & Jan Lundqvist, *Why Poor Children Stay Sick. The Human Ecology of Child Health and Welfare in Rural Malawi.* 111 pp. 1989. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-284-X
- 86. Holmén, Hans, State, Cooperatives and Develop ment in Africa. 87 pp. 1990. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-300-5
- 87. Zetterqvist, Jenny, *Refugees in Botswana in the Light of International Law.* 83 pp. 1990. SEK 60.-. ISBN 91-7106-304-8
- 88. Rwelamira, Medard, *Refugees in a Chess Game: Reflections on Botswana, Lesotho and Swaziland Refugee Policies.* 63 pp. 1990. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-306-4
- 89. Gefu, Jerome O., *Pastoralist Perspectives in Nigeria. The Fulbe of Udubo Grazing Reserve.* 106 pp. 1992. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-324-2
- 90. Heino, Timo-Erki, *Politics on Paper. Finland's South Africa Policy 1945–1991.* 121 pp. 1992. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-326-9
- 91. Eriksson, Gun, Peasant Response to Price Incentives in Tanzania. A Theoretical and Empirical Investigation. 84 pp. 1993. SEK 60,- . ISBN 91-7106-334-X
- 92. Chachage, C.S.L., Magnus Ericsson & Peter Gibbon, *Mining and Structural Adjustment.* Studies on Zimbabwe and Tanzania. 107 pp. 1993. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-340-4
- 93. Neocosmos, Michael, The Agrarian Question in Southern Africa and "Accumulation from Below". Economics and Politics in the Struggle for Democracy. 79 pp. 1993. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-342-0
- 94. Vaa, Mariken, Towards More Appropriate Technologies? Experiences from the Water and Sanitation Sector. 91 pp. 1993. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-343-9
- 95. Kanyinga, Karuti, Andrew Kiondo & Per Tidemand, *The New Local Level Politics in East Africa. Studies on Uganda, Tanzania and Kenya.* 119 pp. 1994. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-348-X
- 96. Odén, Bertil, H. Melber, T. Sellström & C. Tapscott. *Namibia and External Resources. The*

- Case of Swedish Development Assistance. 122 pp. 1994. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-351-X
- 97. Moritz, Lena, *Trade and Industrial Policies in the New South Africa*. 61 pp. 1994. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-355-2
- 98. Osaghae, Eghosa E., Structural Adjustment and Ethnicity in Nigeria. 66 pp. 1995. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-373-0
- 99. Soiri, Iina, *The Radical Motherhood. Namibian Women's Independence Struggle.* 115 pp. 1996. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-380-3.
- 100. Rwebangira, Magdalena K., *The Legal Status of Women and Poverty in Tanzani*a. 58 pp. 1996. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-391-9
- 101. Bijlmakers, Leon A., Mary T. Bassett & David M. Sanders, *Health and Structural Adjustment in Rural and Urban Zimbabwe*. 78 pp. 1996. SEK 60,-. ISBN 91-7106-393-5
- 102. Gibbon, Peter & Adebayo O. Olukoshi, Structural Adjustment and Socio-Economic Change in Sub-Saharan Africa. Some Conceptual, Methodological and Research Issues. 101 pp. 1996. SEK 80,-. ISBN 91-7106-397-8
- 103. Egwu, Samuel G., Structural Adjustment, Agrarian Change and Rural Ethnicity in Nigeria. 124 pp. 1998. SEK 80,-. ISBN 91-7106-426-5
- 104. Olukoshi, Adebayo O., The Elusive Prince of Denmark. Structural Adjustment and the Crisis of Governance in Africa. 59 pp. 1998. SEK 80,-. ISBN 91-7106-428-1
- 105. Bijlmakers, Leon A., Mary T. Bassett & David M. Sanders, Socioeconomic Stress, Health and Child Nutritional Status in Zimbabwe at a Time of Economic Structural Adjustment. A Three Year Longitudinal Study. 127 pp. 1998. SEK 80,-ISBN 91-7106-434-6
- 106. Mupedziswa, Rodrick and Perpetua Gumbo, *Structural Adjustment and Women Informal Sector Traders in Harare, Zimbabwe*. 123 pp. 1998. SEK 80,-. ISBN 917106-435-4
- 107. Chiwele, D.K., P. Muyatwa-Sipula and H. Kalinda, *Private Sector Response to Agricultural Marketing Liberalisation in Zambia. A Case Study of Eastern Provice Maize Markets.* 90 pp. SEK 80,. ISBN 91-7106-436-2
- 108. Amanor, K.S., Global Restructuring and Land Rights in Ghana. Forest Food Chains, Timber and Rural Livelihoods. 156 pp. 1999. SEK 80,-. ISBN 91-7106-437-0
- 109. Ongile, G.A., Gender and Agricultural Supply Responses to Structural Adjustment Programmes. A Case Study of Smallholder Tea Producers in Kericho, Kenya. 93 pp. 1999. SEK 80,-. ISBN 91-7106-440-0

- 110. Sachikonye, Lloyd M., Restructuring or De-Industrializing? Zimbabwe's Textile and Metal Industries under Adjustment. 107 pp, 1999. SEK 100,-. ISBN 91-7106-444-3
- 111. Gaidzanwa, Rudo, Voting with their Feet. Migrant Zimbabwean Nurses and Doctors in the Era of Structural Adjustment. 84 pp, 1999. SEK 100,-. ISBN 91-7106-445-1